MARYANNE MORSE, CLERK OF CIRCUIT COURT SEMINOLE COUNTY BK 04128 PG 1479 CLERK'S # 2001723605 RECORDED 07/17/2001 12:36:07 PM RECORDED BY M Nolden



DECLARATION OF COVENANTS, CONDITIONS,

RESTRICTIONS AND EASEMENTS

OF

PHE SANCTUARY HOMEOWNERS ASSOCIATION

Prepared by SO AKERMAN, SENTERFITT & EIDSON, P.A.

255 South Orange Avenue Orlando, Florida 32891-3483

Upon recording, please return to: Martha Anderson Hartley, Esq. Akerman, Senterfitt & Eidson, P.

P. O. Box 231

Orlando, Florida 32802-0231

OR377731;2

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PART ONE: INTRODUCTION TO THE COMMUNITY

1

The Sanctuary-Oviedo Limited Partnership, as the developer of The Sanctuary, has established this Declaration to provide a governance structure and a flexible system of standards and procedures for the giverall development, administration, maintenance and preservation of The Sanctuary as a master planned community.

*	/>°
, DTICT E 1	60
ARTICLE I	
CREATION	OF THE COMMUNITY
1.1.	Purpose and Intent
1.2.	Binding Effect
1.3.	Governing Documents
ARTICLE II	\ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \
	AND DEFINITIONS
2.1.	"Architectural-Guidelines
2.2.	"Area of Common Responsibility"
2.3.	" <u>Association</u> " " <u>Base Assessment</u>
2.4.	"Base Assessment"
2.5.	"Board of Directors" or "Board"
2.6.	"Builder"
2.7.	"Bv-Laws"
2.8.	"Class "B" Control Period"
2.9.	"Common Aron"
2.10.	"Common Expenses"
2.11.	Continuity-wide Standard
2.12.	"Declarant"
2.13.	"Declaration"
2.14.	"Development Agreement"
2.15.	"Exclusive Common Area"
2.16.	"Governing Documents"
2.17.	"Homeowners Representative"
2.18.	"Master Association"
2.19.	"Master Plan"
2.20.	"Member"
2.21.	" <u>Mortgage</u> "
2.22.	"Neighborhood"
2.23.	"Neighborhood Assessments"

OR377731;2

2.24.	"Neighborhood Association"	5
2.25.	"Neighborhood Expenses"	5
2.26.	"Neighborhood Representative"	6
2.27.	"Owner"	6
2.28.	"Person"	6
2.29.		6
2.30.	"Properties"	
2.345		
2,32	"Rules and Regulations"	
2.33.		
2,34	/ 	
2.35.	Supplemental Declaration"	
2.36		
2.37.		
2.38.		
2.50.	<u>Sour resignations</u>	•
PART TWO	: CREATION AND MAINTENANCE OF COMMUNITY STANDARDS	7
	0.5	ii.
The standard	s for use and conduct, maintenance and architecture within The Sanctuary are wha	zŧ
	munity its identify and make it a place that people want to all "home." Yet those	
	ust be more than a list of static restrictions on the members within the community	
	tion establishes procedures for enactment of Use Restrictions as a dynamic proces.	
	the community standards to evolve as the community changes and grows and a	
	nd public perception change.	_
100/11/010/07/12	S)	
ARTICLE I	n Y	
USE AND C		7
3.1.	Framework for Regulation	7
3.2.	Authority to Enact Use Restrictions	7
3.3.	Owners' Acknowledgment and Notice to Purchasers	8
3.4.	Protection of Owners and Others	
2	- Total and O Mario and O Mari	
ARTICLE I	v	
	TURE AND LANDSCAPING	0
4.1.	General	
4.2.	Architectural Review	0
4.3.	Guidelines and Procedures	
4.4.	No Waiver of Future Approvals	
4.5.	Variances	
4.6.	Limitation of Liability	
4.7.	Certificate of Compliance	
52.2.2		-50
	$(\mathcal{L}_{\mathcal{A}}(\mathcal{L}))$	
	. // ^	
OR377731;2	ii VZ	

FILE NUM 2001723505 OR BOOK 04128 PAGE 1482

ARTICLE V		
MAINTENA	NCE AND REPAIR 1	5
5.1.	Maintenance of Units	5
5.2.	Maintenance of Neighborhood Property	5
5.3.	Responsibility for Repair and Replacement	6
PART THRI	EE: COMMUNITY GOVERNANCE AND ADMINISTRATION 1	7
	the community is dependent upon the support and participation of every owner is synd administration. The Declaration establishes The Sanctuary Community	
Association	Inc. As the mechanism by which each owner is able to provide that support an	d
participation,	White many powers and responsibilities are vested in the Association's board of	of
directors, son	ne decisions are reserved for the Association's membership the owners of proper	'y
in the commu	*ap/. (2)	
ARTICLE V	n >>°	
THE ASSOC	CIATION AND ITS MEMBERS	7
6.1.	Function of Association	7
6.2.	Membership 2	7
6.3.	Voting	7
6.4.	Neighborhoods 1	
6.5.	Neighborhood Representatives	
ARTICLE V		
	ON POWERS AND RESPONSIBILITIES	0
7.1.	Acceptance and Control of Association Property	
7.2.	Maintenance of Area of Common Responsibility	
7.3.	Insurance	2
7.4.	Compliance and Enforcement)	6
7.5.	Implied Rights; Board Authority	
7.6.	Indemnification of Officers, Directors and Others	.7
7.7.	Monitoring Services	
7.8.	Powers of the Association Relating to Neighborhoods	
7.9.	Provision of Services 2	9
7.10.	Surface Water Management System 2	
7.11.		
7.12.		
7.13.	Inspection and Maintenance Guidelines () 3	0
ARTICLE V		
ASSOCIATI	ION FINANCES	1
8.1.	Budgeting and Allocating Common Expenses . ()	1
8.2.	Budgeting and Allocating Neighborhood Expenses	32
8.3.		3
OR377731;2	iii	

FILE NUM 2001723505 OR BOCK 04128 PAGE 1483

8.4. 8.5. 8.6. 8.7. 8.8. 8.9.	Special Assessments 33 Specific Assessments 33 Authority to Assess Owners: Rate of Assessment; Time of Payment 34 Personal Obligation 35 Lien for Assessments 36 Exempt Property 36 Working Capital 37
PART FOUR	COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT 37
The Deckgrat	isn reserves various rights to the developer in order to facilitate the smooth and
	opment of The Sanctuary and to accommodate changes in the master plan which
inevitably occ	fur as a community the size of The Sanctuary grows and matures.
ARTICLE D	X O
EXPANSION	NOE THE COMMUNITY
9.1.	Expansion by the Declarant
9.2.	Expansion by the Association
9.3.	Additional Covenants and Easements
9.4.	Membership in Master Association
9.5.	Effect of Fling Supplemental Declaration
ARTICLE X	
	AL RIGHTS RESERVED TO DECLARANT
10.1.	Withdrawal of Property
10.2.	Marketing and Sales Activities
10.3.	Right to Develop
10.4.	Additional Covenants (39
10.5.	Right to Approve Changes in Community Standards
10.6.	Right to Transfer or Assign Declarant Rights
10.7.	Right to Approve Sales Materials Use of Name "The Sanctuary" 40
10.8.	Use of Name "The Sanctuary" (5
10.9.	Termination of Rights
10.10	. Density Transfers
	(0)
	$(\mathcal{O})_{\mathcal{O}}$
	50h
	. 0/6
OR377731;2	iv

(A) 40 (A)

40

The nature of living in a planned community, with its wide array of properties and development types and its ongoing development activity, requires the creation of special property rights and provisions to address the needs and responsibilities of the Owners, the developer, the Association, and others within or adjacent to the community. ARTICLE XI EASEMENT ARTICLE XII 12.1. Purpose ARTICLE XIII PARTY WALLS AND OTHER SHARED STRUCTURES 46 PART SIX: RELATIONSHIPS WITHIN AND OUTSIDE THE COMMUNITY 47 The growth and success of The Sanctuary as a community in which people enjoy living, working, and playing requires good faith efforts to resolve disputes amicably, attention to and understanding of relationships within the community and with our neighbors, and protection of the rights of others who have an interest in the community. ARTICLE XIV 14.1. Dispute Notification and Resolution Procedure (Declarant Disputes) 14.2. Notice of Significant Legal Proceedings . . OR377731;2

PART FIVE: PROPERTY RIGHTS WITHIN THE COMMUNITY

ARTICLE X		
	PROPERTY AND PROPERTY OWNERS	49
15.1.	Private Amenities	49
15.2.	Special Districts	50
15.3.	Conservation Easements	50
15.4.	Adjacent Properties	50
ARTICLE-X	(VI	
MORTGAG	RE PROVISIONS	51
	Notices of Action	
	Special FHLMC Provision	
\ /	Other Provisions for First Lien Holders	
	Amendments to Documents	
16.6.		
16.7.		
	Construction of Article XVI	54
16.9	HUD A Approval	54
10.7.	<u>1100/4471001411</u>	5 1
DADT SEVE	CN: CHANGES IN THE COMMUNITY	54
IAKI DETE	A. CHARGESTI THE COMMONT	J -
	and as The Carolina are dimensioned constantly such in as singularity	
Communities	such as The Sanctuary are dynamic and constantly evolving as circumstance	
Communities technology, n	eeds and desires, and laws changes, and as the residents age and change over tin	ne,
Communities technology, n and as the sur	eeds and desires, and laws changes, and as the residents age and change over ting crounding community changes. The Sanctuary and its governing documents must	ne,
Communities technology, n and as the sur	eeds and desires, and laws changes, and as the residents age and change over tin	ne,
Communities technology, n and as the sur able to adapt	eeds and desires, and laws changes, and as the residents age and change over ting crounding community changes. The Sanctuary and its governing documents must to these changes while protecting the things that make The Sanctuary special.	ne,
Communities technology, nand as the sur able to adapt	eeds and desires, and taws changes, and as the residents age and change over ting crounding community changes. The Sanctuary and its governing documents must to these changes white protecting the things that make The Sanctuary special.	ne, be
Communities technology, nand as the sur able to adapt	eeds and desires, and laws changes, and as the residents age and change over ting crounding community changes. The Sanctuary and its governing documents must to these changes while protecting the things that make The Sanctuary special.	ne, be
Communities technology, n and as the sur able to adapt ARTICLE X CHANGES I	reeds and desires, and taws changes, and as the residents age and change over time rounding community changes. The Sanctuary and its governing documents must to these changes white protecting the things that make The Sanctuary special. WII IN OWNERSHIP	ne, be
Communities technology, no and as the sur able to adapt ARTICLE X CHANGES I	reeds and desires, and taws changes, and as the residents age and change over time rounding community changes. The Sanctuary and its governing documents must to these changes white protecting the things that make The Sanctuary special. IN OWNERSHIP IN OWNERSHIP	ne, be 54
Communities technology, n and as the sur able to adapt ARTICLE X CHANGES I	reeds and desires, and taws changes, and as the residents age and change over time rounding community changes. The Sanctuary and its governing documents must to these changes white protecting the things that make The Sanctuary special. IN OWNERSHIP IN COMMON AREA	ne, be 54
Communities technology, ne and as the sur able to adapt ARTICLE X CHANGES I ARTICLE X CHANGES I 18.1.	reeds and desires, and taws changes, and as the residents age and change over time rounding community changes. The Sanctuary and its governing documents must to these changes white protecting the things that make The Sanctuary special. IN OWNERSHIP IN COMMON AREA Condemnation	ne, be 54 55 55
Communities technology, n and as the sur able to adapt ARTICLE X CHANGES I 18.1. 18.2.	reeds and desires, and taws changes, and as the residents age and change over time rounding community changes. The Sanctuary and its governing documents must to these changes white protecting the things that make The Sanctuary special. IN OWNERSHIP IN COMMON AREA Condemnation Partition	ne, be 54 55 55
Communities technology, nand as the surable to adapt ARTICLE X CHANGES I ARTICLE X CHANGES I 18.1. 18.2. 18.3.	reeds and desires, and taws changes, and as the residents age and change over time rounding community changes. The Sanctuary and its governing documents must to these changes white protecting the things that make The Sanctuary special. VII IN OWNERSHIP VIII IN COMMON AREA Condemnation Partition Transfer or Dedication of Common Area	ne, be 54 55 55
Communities technology, nand as the surable to adapt ARTICLE X CHANGES I ARTICLE X CHANGES I 18.1. 18.2. 18.3.	reeds and desires, and taws changes, and as the residents age and change over time rounding community changes. The Sanctuary and its governing documents must to these changes white protecting the things that make The Sanctuary special. IN OWNERSHIP IN COMMON AREA Condemnation Partition	54 55 55 55 55
Communities technology, nand as the surable to adapt ARTICLE X CHANGES I ARTICLE X CHANGES I 18.1. 18.2. 18.3.	reeds and desires, and taws changes, and as the residents age and change over time rounding community changes. The Sanctuary and its governing documents must to these changes white protecting the things that make The Sanctuary special. VII IN OWNERSHIP VIII IN COMMON AREA Condemnation Partition Transfer or Dedication of Common Area	54 55 55 55 55
Communities technology, nand as the surable to adapt ARTICLE X CHANGES I ARTICLE X CHANGES I 18.1. 18.2. 18.3.	rounding community changes. The Sanctuary and its governing documents must to these changes white protecting the things that make The Sanctuary special. IN OWNERSHIP IN COMMON AREA Condemnation Partition Transfer or Dedication of Common Area Actions Requiring Owner Approval	54 55 55 55 55
Communities technology, n and as the sur able to adapt ARTICLE X CHANGES I 18.1. 18.2. 18.3. 18.4. ARTICLE X ARTICLE X CHANGES I	rounding community changes. The Sanctuary and its governing documents must to these changes white protecting the things that make The Sanctuary special. IN OWNERSHIP IN COMMON AREA Condemnation Partition Transfer or Dedication of Common Area Actions Requiring Owner Approval	54 55 55 55 55 55
Communities technology, n and as the sur able to adapt ARTICLE X CHANGES I 18.1. 18.2. 18.3. 18.4. ARTICLE X ARTICLE X CHANGES I	rounding community changes. The Sanctuary and its governing documents must to these changes white protecting the things that make The Sanctuary special. VII IN OWNERSHIP VIII IN COMMON AREA Condemnation Partition Transfer or Dedication of Common Area Actions Requiring Owner Approval IX	54 55 55 55 55 55
Communities technology, n and as the sur able to adapt ARTICLE X CHANGES I 18.1. 18.2. 18.3. 18.4. ARTICLE X AMENDME 19.1.	eeds and desires, and taws changes, and as the residents age and change over time rounding community changes. The Sanctuary and its governing documents must to these changes white protecting the things that make The Sanctuary special. IN OWNERSHIP IN COMMON AREA Condemnation Partition Transfer or Dedication of Common Area Actions Requiring Owner Approval IX NT OF DECLARATION By Declarant	54 55 55 55 55 55 55
Communities technology, n and as the sur able to adapt ARTICLE X CHANGES I 18.1. 18.2. 18.3. 18.4. ARTICLE X AMENDME 19.1. 19.2.	eeds and desires, and taws changes, and as the residents age and change over time rounding community changes. The Sanctuary and its governing documents must to these changes white protecting the things that make The Sanctuary special. IN OWNERSHIP IN COMMON AREA Condemnation Partition Transfer or Dedication of Common Area Actions Requiring Owner Approval IX NT OF DECLARATION By Declarant	54 55 55 55 55 55 56 56
Communities technology, n and as the sur able to adapt ARTICLE X CHANGES I 18.1. 18.2. 18.3. 18.4. ARTICLE X AMENDME 19.1. 19.2. 19.3.	eeds and desires, and laws changes, and as the residents age and change over the rounding community changes. The Sanctuary and its governing documents must to these changes while protecting the things that make The Sanctuary special. IN IN COMMON AREA Condemnation Partition Transfer or Dedication of Common Area Actions Requiring Owner Approval IX NT OF DECLARATION By Declarant By Members Validity and Effective Date	54 55 55 55 55 55 56 56 56
Communities technology, n and as the sur able to adapt ARTICLE X CHANGES I 18.1. 18.2. 18.3. 18.4. ARTICLE X AMENDME 19.1. 19.2. 19.3.	eeds and desires, and laws changes, and as the residents age and change over the rounding community changes. The Sanctuary and its governing documents must to these changes while protecting the things that make The Sanctuary special. IVII IN OWNERSHIP IN COMMON AREA Condemnation Partition Transfer or Dedication of Common Area Actions Requiring Owner Approval IX IX IX IX IX IX OF DECLARATION By Declarant By Members Validity and Effective Date	54 55 55 55 55 55 56 56 56
Communities technology, n and as the sur able to adapt ARTICLE X CHANGES I 18.1. 18.2. 18.3. 18.4. ARTICLE X AMENDME 19.1. 19.2. 19.3.	eeds and desires, and laws changes, and as the residents age and change over the rounding community changes. The Sanctuary and its governing documents must to these changes while protecting the things that make The Sanctuary special. IN IN COMMON AREA Condemnation Partition Transfer or Dedication of Common Area Actions Requiring Owner Approval IX NT OF DECLARATION By Declarant By Members Validity and Effective Date	54 55 55 55 55 55 56 56 56
Communities technology, n and as the sur able to adapt ARTICLE X CHANGES I 18.1. 18.2. 18.3. 18.4. ARTICLE X AMENDME 19.1. 19.2. 19.3.	eeds and desires, and laws changes, and as the residents age and change over the rounding community changes. The Sanctuary and its governing documents must to these changes while protecting the things that make The Sanctuary special. IN IN COMMON AREA Condemnation Partition Transfer or Dedication of Common Area Actions Requiring Owner Approval IX NT OF DECLARATION By Declarant By Members Validity and Effective Date	54 55 55 55 55 55 56 56 56
Communities technology, n and as the sur able to adapt ARTICLE X CHANGES I 18.1. 18.2. 18.3. 18.4. ARTICLE X AMENDME 19.1. 19.2. 19.3.	eeds and desires, and laws changes, and as the residents age and change over the rounding community changes. The Sanctuary and its governing documents must to these changes while protecting the things that make The Sanctuary special. IN IN COMMON AREA Condemnation Partition Transfer or Dedication of Common Area Actions Requiring Owner Approval IX NT OF DECLARATION By Declarant By Members Validity and Effective Date	54 55 55 55 55 55 56 56 56

TABLE OF EXHIBITS

<u>Exhibit</u>	Subject Matter	Page First Mentioned
A Lan	nd Subject to Declaration	1
	da Use Restrictions	8
OR377731;2	vii	

DECLARATION OF COVENANTS, CONDITIONS,

RESTRICTIONS AND EASEMENTS

OF THE SANCTUARY HOMEOWNERS ASSOCIATION

THIS DECLARATION OF COVENANTS, CONDITIONS, RESTRICTIONS AND EASEMENTS OF THE SANCTUARY HOMEOWNERS ASSOCIATION ("Declaration") is made this _______, 2001.

PART ONE: INTRODUCTION TO THE COMMUNITY

ARTICLE I REATION OF THE COMMUNITY

1.1. Purpose and Intent. Sanctuary-Oviedo Limited Partnership, a Florida limited partnership (the "Declarant") and The Sanctuary Community Association, Inc. (the "Association") intend by the recording of this Declaration to define the general plan of development for the residential portions of the master planned community known as The Sanctuary (the "Properties"). This Declaration provides a flexible and reasonable procedure for the future expansion of the Properties to include additional real property as Declarant deems appropriate and provides for the overall development, administration, maintenance and preservation of the real property now and hereafter comprising the Properties. An integral part of the development plan is The Sanctuary Community Association (No., an association comprised of all owners of real property in the Properties, which owns, operates and maintains various common areas and community improvements and which also administers and enforces this Declaration and the other Governing Documents referred to in this Declaration.

The Association is a subassociation to the Master Association created under the Master Declaration of Covenants, Conditions, Restrictions and Easements for the River Oaks PUD (the "Master Declaration), recorded in the Official Records of Seminole County on March 29, 1999, at Book 3618, page 1227, et. seq., as such Master Declaration has been amended and supplemented from time to time.

This Declaration does not and is not intended to create a condominium within the meaning of the Florida Condominium Act, Florida Statutes Section 718-101 et seq.

1.2. Binding Effect. All property described on Exhibit A and any additional property which is made a part of the Properties in the future by filing at one or more Supplemental

OR377731:2

Declarations in the Official Records, shall be owned, conveyed and used subject to all of the provisions of this Declaration, which shall run with the title to such property. This Declaration shall be binding upon all Persons having any right, title, or interest in any portion of the Properties, their heirs, successors, successors-in-title, and assigns.

This Declaration shall be enforceable by the Declarant, the Association, any Owner, and their respective legal representatives, heirs, successors, and assigns, for a term of thirty (30) years from the date this Declaration is recorded in the Official Records. After such time, this Declaration shall be extended automatically for successive periods of ten (10) years each, unless an instrument staned by: (i) Neighborhood Representatives representing not less than 75% of the Class "A" Members, and (ii) the, Declarant, so long as it owns any property described on Exhibit "A", has been recorded in the Official Records within the year preceding any extension, agreeing to amend, in whole or in part, or terminate this Declaration, in which case this Declaration shall be amended or terminated as specified in such instrument. Notwithstanding this, if any provision of this Declaration would be unlawful, void, or voidable by reason of applicability of the rule against perpetuities, such provision shall expire twenty-one (21) years after the death of the last survivor of the now living descendants of Elizabeth II, Queen of England. Nothing in this Section shall be construed to permit termination of any easement created in this Declaration without the consent of the holder of such easement.

1.3. Governing Documents. The Governing Documents create a general plan of development for the Properties which may be supplemented by additional covenants, restrictions and easements applicable to particular Neighborhoods and subassociations within the Properties. In the event of a conflict between or among the Governing Documents and the additional covenants or restrictions, and/or the provisions of any other articles of incorporation, by-laws, rules or policies governing any Neighborhood or sub-subassociation, the Governing Documents shall control. Nothing in this Section shall proclude any Supplemental Declaration or other recorded covenants applicable to any portion of the Properties from containing additional restrictions or provisions which are more restrictive than the provisions of this Declaration. The Association may, but shall not be required to, enforce any such covenants, restrictions or other instruments applicable to any Neighborhood.

All provisions of the Governing Documents shall apply to all Owners and to all occupants of Units, as well as their respective tenants, guests and reviees. Any lease or rental agreement for a Unit shall provide that the lessee and all occupants of the leased Unit shall be bound by the terms of the Governing Documents. Specific requirements for lessees and tenants are set forth in the initial Use Restrictions.

If any provision of this Declaration is determined by judgment or court order to be invalid, or invalid as applied in a particular instance, such determination shall not affect the validity of other provisions or applications.

ARTICLE II CONCEPTS AND DEFINITIONS

The terms used in the Governing Documents shall generally be given their natural, commonly accepted definitions unless otherwise specified. Capitalized terms shall be defined as set forth below.

- 2.1: "Architectural Guidelines": The architectural, design, and construction guidelines, Unit and landscaping requirements, and review procedures adopted pursuant to Article IV, as they may be amended.
- 2.2 Area of Common Responsibility": The Common Area, together with such other areas, if any for which the Association has or assumes responsibility pursuant to the terms of this Declaration, any Supplemental Declaration or other applicable covenants, contracts, or agreements. The Area of Common Responsibility may include, without limitation, conservation easements, lakes, parks, public areas, and portions of or all of the Surface Water Management System located within the Properties within the Master Plan, regardless of whether such areas are made a part of the Common Area.
- 2.3. "Association." The Sanctuary Community Association, Inc., a Florida not for profit corporation, its successors of assigns.
- 2.4. "Base Assessment": Assessments levied on all Units subject to assessment under Article VIII to fund Common Expenses for the general benefit of all Units, as determined in accordance with Section 8.1.
- 2.5. "Board of Directors" or "Board": The body responsible for administration of the Association, selected as provided in the By Laws and generally serving the same role as the board of directors under Florida corporate law ()
- 2.6. "Builder": Any Person other than the Declarant who purchases one or more Units for the purpose of constructing improvements for later sale to consumers, or who purchases one or more parcels of land within the Properties for further subdivision, development, and/or resale in the ordinary course of such Person's business.
- 2.7. "By-Laws": The Amended and Restated By-Laws of The Sanctuary Community Association, Inc.
- 2.8. "Class "B" Control Period": The period of time during which the Class "B" Member is entitled to appoint a majority of the members of the Board as provided in Section 6.3(c).

- 2.9. "Common Area": All real and personal property, including easements, which the Association owns, leases or otherwise holds possessory or use rights in for the common use and enjoyment of the Owners. The term shall include the Exclusive Common Area, as defined below.
- 2.10. "Common Expenses": The actual and estimated expenses incurred, or anticipated to be incurred, by the Association for the general benefit of all Owners, including any reasonable reserve, as the Board may find necessary and appropriate pursuant to the Governing Documents. Common Expenses shall not include any expenses incurred during the Class "B" Control Period for initial development or other original construction costs unless approved by more than 50% of the Class "A" votes in the Association. Common Expenses shall include actual or estimated assessments made, or anticipated to be made, by the Master Association against the Properties or the Association pursuant to the Master Declaration.
- 2.11. **Community-Wide Standard**: The standard of conduct, maintenance, or other activity generally prevailing throughout the Properties. Such standard shall be established initially by the Declarant and may be more specifically defined in the Architectural Guidelines, the Use Restrictions, and in Poart resolutions.
- 2.12. "Declarant" Sanctuary-Oviedo Limited Partnership, a Florida limited partnership, or any successor or assign who takes title to any portion of the property described on Exhibit "A" for the purpose of development and/or sale, and who is designated as the Declarant in a recorded instrument executed by the inumediately preceding Declarant, provided that there shall be only one declarant at any time.
- 2.13. "Declaration": This Declaration of Covenants, Conditions, Restrictions and Easements of The Sanctuary Homeowners Association, as such may be amended and supplemented from time to time as provided herein.
- 2.14. "Development Agreement": The Amended Development Agreement dated August 2, 1999, between the City of Oviete and Richland Seminole Ranch, Ltd., as assigned to Declarant, and as amended or supplemented from time to time.
- 2.15. "Exclusive Common Area": A portion of the Common Area primarily benefitting one or more, but less than all, Units or Neighborhoods, as more particularly described in Article XII.
- 2.16. "Governing Documents": A collective term referring to this Declaration and any applicable Supplemental Declaration and to the Master Declaration and any supplemental declaration thereto.
- 2.17. "Homeowners Representative": The senior elected officer (e.g., the Association president) of the Association who shall be the person responsible for casting all votes attributable to the Units in the Association and for acting for and on behalf of all of the Members of the Association in connection with any and all Master Association business. The next senior officer

of the Association shall be the alternate Homeowners Representative to the Master Association who shall, in the absence, or at the request, of the senior elected officer, exercise the rights and duties of the Homeowners Representative.

- 2.18. "Master Association": The River Oaks Master Property Owners Association, Inc., a Florida not-for-profit corporation, its successors and assigns.
- 2.19. "Master Plan": The most recent Land Use Plan for the development of The Sanctuary approved by Seminole County, Florida, as it may be amended, which includes all of the property described on Exhibit "A" as well as the other property covered by the Master Declaration. Includes all of the Master Plan shall not, under any circumstances, obligate Declarant to subject such property to this Declaration.
- 2.20. A Person subject to membership in the Association pursuant to Section 6.2.
- 2.21. "Mortgage": A mortgage, a deed of trust, a deed to secure debt, or any other form of security instrument affecting title to any Unit. A "Mortgagee" shall refer to a beneficiary or holder of a Mortgage.
- 2.22. "Neighborhood" A group of Units designated as a separate Neighborhood for purposes of sharing Exclusive Common Areas and/or receiving other benefits or services from the Association which are not provided to all Units within the Properties, and/or for the purpose of electing Neighborhood Representatives as provided in Section 6.5. A Neighborhood may be comprised of more than one housing type and may include noncontiguous parcels of property. If the Association provides requested benefits or services to less than all Units within a particular Neighborhood, then the benefited property shall constitute a sub-Neighborhood for purposes of determining and levying Neighborhood Assessments for such benefits or services.

Where the context permits or requires, the term Neighborhood shall also refer to the Neighborhood Committee (established in accordance with the By-Laws) or Neighborhood Association having concurrent jurisdiction over the property within the Neighborhood. Neighborhood boundaries may be established and moetified as provided in Section 6.4.

- 2.23. "Neighborhood Assessments": Assessments levied against the Units in a particular Neighborhood or Neighborhoods to fund Neighborhood Expenses, as described in Section 8.2.
- 2.24. "Neighborhood Association": An owners association having concurrent jurisdiction with the Association over any Neighborhood.
- 2.25. "Neighborhood Expenses": The actual and estimated expenses which the Association incurs or expects to incur for the benefit of Owners of property within a particular Neighborhood or Neighborhoods, which may include a reasonable reserve for capital repairs and

replacements and a reasonable administrative charge, as may specifically be authorized pursuant to this Declaration or in the Supplemental Declarations) applicable to such Neighborhood(s).

- 2.26. "Neighborhood Representative": The representative selected by the Class "A" Members within each Neighborhood pursuant to Section 6.5 to cast the Class "A" votes attributable to their Units on all matters requiring a vote of the membership (except as otherwise specifically provided in this Declaration and in the By-Laws). Where the context permits or requires, the term "Neighborhood Representative" shall also refer to alternate Neighborhood Representatives acting in the absence of the Neighborhood Representative and any Owners authorized personally to cast the votes for their respective Units pursuant to Section 6.5.
- 2.29 Qwder": One or more Persons who hold the record title to any Unit but excluding in all cases any party holding an interest merely as security for the performance of an obligation.
- 2.28. "Person": A natural person, a corporation, a partnership, a trustee, or any other legal entity.
- 2.29. "Private Amenities": Certain real property and any improvements and facilities thereon located adjacent to, in the vicinity of, or within the Properties, which are privately owned and operated by Persons other than the Association for recreational and related purposes, on a club membership basis or otherwise.
- 2.30. "Properties": The real property described on Exhibit "A," together with such additional property as is subjected to this Declaration in accordance with Article IX.
 - 2.31. "Official Records": The public land records of Seminole County, Florida.
- 2.32. "Rules and Regulations" Board-adopted Rules and Regulations which establish administrative procedures for internal Association governance and operating procedures for use of the Common Area and property included within the Area of Common Responsibility.
 - 2.33. "Special Assessment": Assessments levied in accordance with Section 8.4.
 - 2.34. "Specific Assessment": Assessments levice in accordance with Section 8.5.
- 2.35. "Supplemental Declaration": An instrument filed in the Official Records pursuant to Article IX which subjects additional property to this Declaration, designates Neighborhoods, creates additional classes of Members, and/or imposes expressly or by reference, additional restrictions and obligations on the land described in such instrument.
- 2.36. "Surface Water Management System": Any portion of the open space located within the Properties consisting of swales, inlets, culverts, retention ponds lakes, outfalls, storm drains and the like, and all connecting pipes and easements, used in connection with the retention, drainage and control of surface water.

2.37. "<u>Unit</u>": A portion of the Properties owned by a Person and zoned for development, use, and occupancy as an attached or detached residence for a single family, regardless of whether the Unit is improved or unimproved. The term shall refer to the land, if any, which is part of the Unit as well as any improvements thereon.

In the case of a parcel of vacant land or land on which improvements are under construction, the parcel shall be deemed to contain the number of Units designated for residential use for such parcel on the Master Plan or the site plan approved by Declarant, whichever is more recent, until such time as a subdivision plat is filed of record on all or a portion of the parcel. Thereafter, the portion encompassed by such plat shall contain the number of Units determined as set forth in the preceding paragraph and any portion not encompassed by such plat shall continue to be treated in accordance with this paragraph.

2.38. "Use Restrictions": The initial use restrictions set forth on Exhibit "B," as they may be supplemented, modified and repealed pursuant to Article III.

PART TWO: CREATION AND MAINTENANCE OF COMMUNITY STANDARDS

ARTICLE III USE AND CONDUCT

3.1. Framework for Regulation. The Governing Documents establish, as part of the general plan of development for the Properties, a framework of affirmative and negative covenants, easements and restrictions which govern the Properties. However, within that framework, the Board and the Members must have the ability to respond to unforeseen problems and changes in circumstances, conditions, needs, desires, trends and technology which inevitably will affect the Properties, its Owners and residents. Toward that end, this Article establishes procedures for modifying and expanding the initial Use Restrictions set forth on Exhibit "B" which shall bind all Owners and occupants as covenants running with the land.

3.2. Authority to Enact Use Restrictions.

(a) Subject to the terms of this Article and the Board's duty to exercise business judgment and reasonableness on behalf of the Association and its Members, the Board may enact, modify, cancel, limit, create exceptions to, or expand the Use Restrictions. The Board shall give notice of any such proposed action at least fifteen (15) business days prior to the Board meeting at which such action is to be considered by posting notice at the Association's office and broadcasting notice to the Association via cable or community information television channel, or other medium readily available throughout the community Members shall have a reasonable opportunity to be heard at a Board meeting prior to such action being taken.

Such action shall become effective, after compliance with subsection (c) below, unless disapproved at a meeting by: (i) more than 50% of the Class "A" votes in the Association, and (ii) the Class "B" Member, if any. The Board shall have no obligation to call a meeting to consider disapproval except upon receipt of a petition of the Members as required for special meetings in the By-Laws. Upon such petition of the Members prior to the effective date of any Board action under this Section 3.2(a), the proposed action shall not become effective until after such meeting is held, and then subject to the outcome of such meeting.

- Alternatively, the Members, at an Association meeting duly called for such purpose, may adopt Use Restrictions which modify, cancel, limit, create exceptions to, or expand the Use Restrictions by a vote of: (i) more than 50% of the Class "A" votes in the Association, and (ii) the approval of the Class "B" Member, if any.
- (c) At least fifteen (15) days prior to the effective date of any action taken under subsections (a) or (b) of this Section, the Board shall report on the new Use Restriction or explanation of any changes to the Use Restrictions in the Association's resident's report, cable or community information television channel, or other medium readily available throughout the Properties which shall specify the effective date. The Association shall provide, without cost, a copy of the Use Restrictions then in effect to any requesting Member or Mortgagee.
- (d) Nothing in this Article shall authorize the Board or the Members to modify, repeal or expand the Architectural Guidelines. In the event of a conflict between the Architectural Guidelines and the Use Restrictions, the Architectural Guidelines shall control.
- (e) Procedures required under this Section shall not apply to enactment and enforcement of Rules and Regulations unless the Board chooses in its discretion to submit to such procedures. Examples of such Rules and Regulations which may be enacted, amended and modified by Board resolution in its sole discretion shall include, but not be limited to, administrative procedures, traffic regulations and parking rules on the Common Area. The Board shall exercise business judgment in the enactment amendment, and enforcement of such Rules and Regulations.
- 3.3. Owners' Acknowledgment and Notice to Rurchasers. All Owners are given notice that use of their Units, and the Common Area is bound, restricted, and limited by the Use Restrictions as they may be amended, expanded and otherwise modified hereunder. Each Owner, by acceptance of a deed, acknowledges and agrees that the use and enjoyment and marketability of his or her Unit can be affected by this provision and that the Use Restrictions may change from time to time. All purchasers are on notice that changes may have been adopted by the Association. Copies of the current Use Restrictions may be obtained from the Association. Each Owner is also given notice that the Master Declaration may also contain restrictions or provisions affecting the use and enjoyment and marketability of his or her Unit and is advised to review a copy of the Master Declaration, which may be obtained from the Association.

Each Owner shall obtain and at all times maintain in effect a standard policy of property insurance for the full insurable replacement value of the Owner's Unit. Each such insurance policy shall contain a waiver of subrogation provision as to both Declarant and the Association.

- 3.4. <u>Protection of Owners and Others</u>. No Use Restriction shall be adopted in violation of the following provisions, except as may be specifically set forth in this Declaration (either initially or by amendment) or in the initial Use Restrictions set forth on Exhibit "B":
- (a) Equal Treatment. Similarly situated Owners shall be treated similarly; provided, the Use Restrictions may vary by Neighborhood.
- (b) <u>Displays</u>. The rights of Owners to display religious and holiday signs, symbols, and decorations inside structures on their Units of the kinds normally displayed in dwellings located in residential delighborhoods shall not be abridged, except that the Association may adopt time, place, and manner restrictions with respect to displays visible from outside the dwelling.
- (c) <u>Household Composition</u>. No Use Restriction shall interfere with the freedom of Owners to determine the composition of their households, except that the Association shall have the power to require that all accupants be members of a single housekeeping unit and to limit the total number of occupants permitted in each Unit on the basis of the size and facilities of the Unit and such Unit's occupants that use of the Common Area.
- (d) Activities Within Dwellings. No Use Restriction shall interfere with the activities carried on within the confines of dwellings, except that the Association may prohibit activities not normally associated with property restricted to residential use, and it may restrict or prohibit any activities that create monetary costs for the Association or other Owners, that create a danger to the health or safety of occupants of other Units, that cause offensive odors, that generate excessive noise or traffic, that create unsightly conditions visible outside the dwelling, or that create an unreasonable source of annoyance.
- (e) Allocation of Burdens and Benefits. No Use Restriction shall alter the allocation of financial burdens among the various Units or rights to use the Common Area to the detriment of any Owner over that Owner's objection expressed in writing to the Association. Nothing in this provision shall prevent the Association from changing the Common Area available, from adopting generally applicable Rules and Regulations for use of Common Area, or from denying use privileges to those who abuse the Common Area of Wolate the Governing Documents. This provision does not affect the right to increase the amounts of assessments as provided in Article VIII.
- (f) Alienation. No Use Restriction shall prohibit easing or transfer of any Unit or require consent of the Association or Board for leasing or transfer of any Unit. However, the Association or the Board may require a minimum lease form for residential Units. The Association may impose administrative fees on the lease, rental, or transfer of any Unit based on the reasonable costs to the Association.

- (g) Abridging Existing Rights. If any Use Restriction would otherwise require Owners to dispose of personal property which they maintained in or on their property prior to the effective date of such Use Restriction, or to vacate a dwelling in which they resided prior to the effective date of such Use Restriction, and such property was maintained or such occupancy was in compliance with this Restriction, Declaration and all Use Restriction previously in force, such Use Restriction shall not apply to any such Owners without their written consent.
- (h) Reasonable Rights to Develop. No Use Restriction or action by the Association or Board shall unreasonably impede the Declarant's right to develop the Properties.

(i) Interference with Private Amenities. No Use Restriction or action by the Association shall control the use or operation of any Private Amenity.

The limitations in subsections (a) through (i) of this Section 3.4 shall only limit the authority to enact Use Restrictions exercised under Section 3.2; they shall not apply to amendments to this Declaration or Exhibits adopted in accordance with Article XIX.

ARTICLE IV ARCHITECTURE AND LANDSCAPING

4.1. General. No structure or thing shall be placed, erected, installed or posted on the Properties and no improvements or other work (including staking, clearing, excavation, grading and other site work, exterior atterations of existing improvements, or planting or removal of landscaping) shall take place within the Properties, except in compliance with this Article and the Architectural Guidelines.

No approval shall be required to repaint the exterior of a structure in accordance with the originally approved color scheme or to rebuild in accordance with originally approved plans and specifications for the particular Unit. Any Owner may remodel, paint or redecorate the interior of his or her Unit without approval. However prodifications to the interior of screened porches, patios, and similar portions of a Unit visible from outside the structure shall be subject to approval.

All dwellings constructed on any portion of the Properties shall be designed by and built in accordance with the plans and specifications of a licensed architect or other qualified person as may otherwise be approved by the Declarant or its designee in its sole discretion.

This Article shall not apply to the activities of the Declarant, nor to activities of the Association during the Class "B" Control Period.

4.2. Architectural Review.

(a) By Declarant. Until 100% of the property described on Exhibit "A" has been developed and conveyed to Owners other than Builders, the Declarant retains the right to exercise

architectural review under this Article. There shall be no prior surrender of this right except as provided in this Section. Each Owner or occupant, by accepting any interest in any portion of the Properties, acknowledges that, as the developer and as an Owner of portions of the Properties as well as other real estate within the vicinity of the Properties, Declarant has a substantial interest in ensuring that the improvements within the Properties preserve and enhance the general plan of development for The Sanctuary and do not impair the Declarant's ability to market, sell, or lease its property. Therefore, each Owner agrees that no activity within the scope of this Article ("Work") shall be commenced on such Owner's Unit unless and until the Declarant or its designee has given its prior written approval for such Work, which approval may be granted or withheld in the sole discretion of Declarant or its designee. In reviewing and acting upon any request for approval Declarant or its designee shall be acting solely in the interest of the Declarant and shall owe no duty to any other Person.

The Declarant may, in its sole discretion, designate one or more Persons from time to time to act on its behalf in reviewing applications hereunder. The Declarant may from time to time, but shall not be obligated to, delegate all or a portion of its reserved rights under this Article to an architectural review committee appointed by the Association's Board of Directors (the "ARC"). Any such delegation shall be in writing, specifying the scope of responsibilities delegated, and shall be subject to (i) the right of Declarant to revoke such delegation at any time and reassume jurisdiction over the matters previously delegated; and (ii) the right of Declarant to veto any decision within ten days which Declarant determines, in its sole discretion, to be inappropriate or inadvisable for any reason. So long as the Declarant has any rights under this Article, the jurisdiction of the ARC shall be limited to such matters as are specifically delegated to it by the Declarant.

(b) Architectural Reviews committee. Upon delegation by Declarant or upon expiration or termination of the Declarant's rights under this Article, the Association, acting through the ARC, shall assume jurisdiction over architectural matters hereunder. Subject to the Declarant's authority in Section 4.2(a) and the Board's discretion to establish review and appeal procedures, decisions of the ARC shall be final. The ARC when appointed, shall consist of at least three, but not more than seven, persons who shall serve and may be removed and replaced in the Board's discretion. The members of the ARC need not be Members of the Association or representatives of Members, and may, but need not, include architects, engineers or similar professionals, whose compensation, if any, shall be established from time to time by the Board.

The ARC may delegate initial review and recommendation responsibilities as to a particular Neighborhood to the Neighborhood Association or Neighborhood Committee, if any, so long as the ARC has determined that such Neighborhood Association of Neighborhood Committee has in force review procedures and appropriate standards compatible with those of the ARC. Such delegation shall be made by resolution of the Board or the ARC and may be revoked and jurisdiction reassumed by the ARC at any time by written notice. If the ARC delegates such responsibility to a Neighborhood, the Owner shall submit the application and Plans required under Section 4.3 to the Neighborhood Association or Neighborhood Committee, as applicable, who

shall make an initial review and submit its recommendation with the Owner's application to the ARC for a final decision.

- (c) Fees: Assistance. For purposes of this Article and the Use Restrictions, the entity having jurisdiction in a particular case shall be referred to as the "Reviewer." The Reviewer may establish and charge reasonable fees for review of applications hereunder and may require such fees to be paid in full prior to review of any application. Such fees may include the reasonable costs incurred in having any application reviewed by architects, engineers or other professionals. The Declarant and/or the Association may employ architects, engineers, or other persons as deemed necessary to perform the review. The Board may include the compensation of such persons in the Association's annual operating budget as a Common Expense.
 - 4.3. Suidelines and Procedures.
- (a) Architectural Guidelines. The Declarant has prepared initial Architectural Guidelines which contain general provisions applicable to all of the Properties as well as specific provisions which vary from Neighborhood to Neighborhood. The Architectural Guidelines are intended to provide guidance to Owners and Builders regarding matters of particular concern to the Reviewer in considering applications hereunder. The Architectural Guidelines are not the exclusive basis for decisions of the Reviewer and compliance with the Architectural Guidelines does not guarantee approval of any application.

Except for any requirements in the Architectural Guidelines that are required under the Development Agreement, the Declarant shall have sole and full authority to amend the Architectural Guidelines as long as nowns any portion of the Properties or has a right to expand the Properties pursuant to Section 2.4, notwithstanding a delegation of reviewing authority to the ARC, unless the Declarant also delegates the power to amend to the ARC. Upon termination or delegation of the Declarant's right to amend, the ARC shall have the authority to amend the Architectural Guidelines with the consent of the Board except for matters required under the Development Agreement. Any amendments to the Architectural Guidelines shall be prospective only and shall not apply to require modifications to or removal of structures previously approved once the approved construction or modification has commenced. There shall be no limitation on the scope of amendments to the Architectural Guidelines, and such amendments may remove requirements previously imposed or otherwise make the Architectural Guidelines less restrictive except for matters required under the Development Agreement.

The Development Agreement currently establishes the following requirements:

- 1. All single-family Units shall have a two-car garage which may not be used for living space (except that the Declarant may use garage for a temporary sales office).
- 2. The minimum air conditioned space in any Unit is as follows:

Lot Width (Ft.)	Min. Sq. Footage under A/C	
50	1,350	
60	1,500	
65	1,550	
70	1,600	
75	1,700	
S 85	2,000	
90	2,000	
100	2,200	

No tence or other accessory structure shall be located within the corner lot street setback.

The Reviewer shall make the Architectural Guidelines available to Owners and Builders who seek to engage in development or construction within the Properties. In the Declarant's discretion, such Architectural Guidelines may be recorded in the Official Records, in which event the recorded version, as it may unilaterally be amended from time to time, shall control in the event of any dispute as to which version of the Architectural Guidelines was in effect at any particular time.

(b) Procedures. Prior to commencing any Work within the scope of this Article, an Owner shall submit to the appropriate Reviewer an application for approval of the proposed Work in such form as the Architectural Guidelines or the Reviewer may specify. Such application shall include plans and specifications ("Plans") showing site layout, distances from structures located on adjacent Units structural design, exterior elevations, exterior materials and colors, landscaping, drainage, exterior lighting, regigation, and other features of proposed construction, as applicable. The Architectural Guidelines and the Reviewer may require the submission of such additional information as may be reasonably necessary to consider any application.

In reviewing each submission, the Reviewer may consider any factors it deems relevant, including, without limitation, harmony of external design with surrounding structures and environment. Decisions may be based on purely aesthetic considerations. Each Owner acknowledges that determinations as to such matters are purely subjective and opinions may vary as to the desirability and/or attractiveness of particular improvements.

The Reviewer shall, within thirty (30) days after receipt of a completed application and all required information, respond in writing to the applicant at the address specified in the application. The response may (i) approve the application, with or without conditions; (ii) approve a portion of the application and disapprove other portions; or (iii) disapprove the application. The Reviewer may, but shall not be obligated to, specify the reasons for any objections and/or offer suggestions for curing any objections.

If the Reviewer fails to respond in a timely manner, the Owner seeking approval shall request a response from the Reviewer by certified mail, return receipt requested. If the Reviewer fails to respond within thirty (30) days after receipt of such request, approval shall be deemed to have been given, subject to the Declarant's right to veto approval by the ARC pursuant to this Section. However, no approval, whether expressly granted or deemed granted pursuant to the foregoing, shall be inconsistent with the Architectural Guidelines unless a variance has been granted pursuant to Section 4.5. Notice shall be deemed to have been given at the time the envelope containing the response is deposited with the U.S. Postal Service. Personal delivery of such written notice shall, however, be sufficient and shall be deemed to have been given at the time of delivery to the applicant.

Until expiration of the Declarant's rights under this Article, the ARC shall notify the Declarant in writing within three business days after the ARC has approved any application relating to proposed Work within the scope of matters delegated to the ARC by the Declarant. The notice shall be accompanied by a copy of the application and any additional information which the Declarant may require. The Declarant shall have ten (10) days after receipt of such notice to veto any such action, in its sole discretion, by written notice to the ARC and the applicant.

If construction does not commence on a project for which Plans have been approved within one year after the date of approval, such approval shall be deemed withdrawn and it shall be necessary for the Owner to capply for approval before commencing the proposed Work. Once construction is commenced it shall be diligently pursued to completion. All Work shall be completed within one year of commencement unless otherwise specified in the notice of approval or unless the Reviewer grants an extension in writing, which it shall not be obligated to do. If approved Work is not completed within the required time, it shall be considered nonconforming and shall be subject to enforcement action by the Association, the Declarant or any aggrieved Owner.

- 4.4. No Waiver of Future Approvals. Each Owner acknowledges that the persons reviewing applications under this Article will change from time to time and that opinions on aesthetic matters, as well as interpretation and application of the Architectural Guidelines, may vary accordingly. In addition, each Owner acknowledges that it may not always be possible to identify objectionable features of proposed Work unfit the Work is completed, in which case it may be unreasonable to require changes to the proposed work involved, but the Reviewer may refuse to approve similar proposals in the future. Approval of applications or Plans for any Work done or proposed, or in connection with any other matter requiring approval, shall not be deemed to constitute a waiver of the right to withhold approval as to any similar applications, Plans, or other matters subsequently or additionally submitted for approval.
- 4.5. <u>Variances</u>. The Reviewer may authorize variances from compliance with any of its guidelines and procedures when circumstances such as topography, natural obstructions, hardship, or aesthetic or environmental considerations require, but only in accordance with duly adopted Rules and Regulations. Such variances may only be granted, however, when unique circumstances dictate and no variance shall (a) be effective unless in writing; (b) be contrary to this Declaration;

or (c) estop the Reviewer from denying a variance in other circumstances. For purposes of this Section, the inability to obtain approval of any governmental agency, the issuance of any permit, or the terms of any financing shall not be considered a hardship warranting a variance.

- 4.6. Limitation of Liability. The standards and procedures established by this Article are intended as a mechanism for maintaining and enhancing the overall aesthetics of the Properties but shall not create any duty to any Person. Review and approval of any application pursuant to this Article is made on the basis of aesthetic considerations only and the Reviewer shall not bear any responsibility for ensuring the structural integrity or soundness of approved construction or modifications. Review and approval does not ensure compliance with building codes and other governmental requirements, or ensure that all dwellings are of comparable quality, value or size or of similar design. The Master Association, the Declarant, the Association, the Board, any committee, or member of any of the foregoing shall not be held liable for: (i) soil conditions, drainage or other general site work, (ii) any defects in plans revised or approved hereunder, or (iii) any injury, damages or loss arising out of the manner or quality of approved construction on or modifications to any Unit. In all matters, the ARC and all persons comprising the ARC shall be defended and interprintied by the Association as provided in Section 7.6.
- 4.7. Certificate of Compliance. Any Owner may request that the Reviewer issue a certificate of architectural compliance certifying that there are no known violations of this Article or the Architectural Guidelines with respect to such Owner's Unit. The Association shall either grant or deny such request within thirty (30) days after receipt of a written request and may charge a reasonable administrative fee for issuing such certificates. Issuance of such a certificate shall estop the Association from taking enforcement action with respect to any condition as to which the Association had notice as of the late of such certificate.

ARTICLE V MAINTENANCE AND REPAIR

5.1. Maintenance of Units. Each Owner shall maintain his or her Unit and all landscaping and improvements comprising the property in a manner consistent with the Governing Documents, the Community-Wide Standard and all applicable covenants, unless such maintenance responsibility is otherwise assumed by or assigned to the Association or a Neighborhood pursuant to any Supplemental Declaration or other declaration of covenants applicable to such property.

In areas other than those where the Association of a Neighborhood Association assumes such maintenance responsibility, each Owner shall also be responsible for maintaining and irrigating the landscaping within that portion of any adjacent common Area or public right-of-way lying between the Unit boundary and any wall, fence, curb, or water's edge located on the Common Area or public right-of-way; provided, there shall be no right to remove trees, shrubs or similar vegetation from this area without prior approval pursuant to Article IV.

5.2. Maintenance of Neighborhood Property. Any Neighborhood Association shall maintain its common property and any other property for which it has maintenance responsibility

in a manner consistent with the Governing Documents, the Community-Wide Standard and all applicable covenants.

Unless the Association assumes such maintenance responsibility, any Neighborhood Association shall also be responsible for maintaining and irrigating the landscaping within that portion of any adjacent Common Area or public right-of-way lying between the boundary of its common property and any wall, fence, curb, or water's edge located on the Common Area or public right-of-way; provided, there shall be no right to remove trees, shrubs or similar vegetation from this area without prior approval pursuant to Article IV.

Upon resolution of the Board, the Owners within each Neighborhood shall be responsible for paying through Neighborhood Assessments, the costs of operating, maintaining and insuring certain portions of the Area of Common Responsibility within or adjacent to such Neighborhood. This may include, without limitation, the costs of maintaining any signage, entry features, right-of-way and greenspace between the Neighborhood and adjacent public roads, private streets within the Neighborhood, and lakes or ponds within the Neighborhood, regardless of ownership and regardless of the fact) that such maintenance may be performed by the Association; provided, however, all Neighborhoods which are similarly situated shall be treated the same.

The Association may assume maintenance responsibility for property within any Neighborhood, in addition to that designated by any Supplemental Declaration, either by agreement with the Neighborhood or because, in the opinion of the Board, the level and quality of service then being provided is not consistent with the Community-Wide Standard. All costs of maintenance and insurance pursuant to this paragraph shall be assessed as a Neighborhood Assessment only against the property within the Neighborhood to which the services are provided. The provision of services in accordance with this Section shall not constitute discrimination within a class.

5.3. Responsibility for Repair and Replacement. Unless otherwise specifically provided in the Governing Documents or in other instruments creating and assigning maintenance responsibility, responsibility for maintenance shall include responsibility for repair and replacement, as necessary to maintain the property to a level consistent with the Community-Wide Standard.

By virtue of taking title to a Unit, each Owner covenants and agrees with all other Owners and with the Association to carry property insurance for the full replacement cost of all insurable improvements on his or her Unit, less a reasonable despetible.

Each Owner further covenants and agrees that in the event of damage to or destruction of structures on or comprising his or her Unit, the Owner shall proceed promptly to repair or to reconstruct in a manner consistent with the original construction or such other plans and specifications as are approved in accordance with Article IV. Alternatively, the Owner shall clear the property and maintain it in a neat and attractive, landscaped condition consistent with the

Community-Wide Standard. The Owner shall pay any costs which are not covered by insurance proceeds.

The requirements of this Section shall apply to any Neighborhood Association responsible for common property within the Neighborhood in the same manner as if the Neighborhood Association were an Owner and the common property were a Unit. Additional recorded covenants applicable to any Neighborhood may establish more stringent requirements for insurance and more stringent standards for rebuilding or reconstructing structures on the property within such Neighborhood and for clearing and maintaining the property in the event the structures are not rebuilt or reconstructed.

PART THREE: COMMUNITY GOVERNANCE AND ADMINISTRATION

ARTICLE VI THE ASSOCIATION AND ITS MEMBERS

- 6.1. Function of Association. The Association shall be the master association within the Properties and the entity responsible for management, maintenance, operation and control of the Area of Common Responsibility. The Association also shall be the primary entity responsible for enforcement of the Governing Documents with respect to the Properties and the Members of the Association. The Association shall perform its functions in accordance with the Governing Documents and the laws of the State of Florida.
- 6.2. Membership. Every Owner shall be a Member of the Association. There shall be only one membership per Unit owned by a Class "A" Member. If a Unit is owned by more than one Person, all co-Owners shall share the privileges of such membership, subject to reasonable Board regulation and the restrictions on voting set forth in Section 6.3(d) and in the By-Laws. All such co-Owners shall be jointly and severally obligated to perform the responsibilities of Owners. The membership rights of an Owner which is not a natural person may be exercised by any officer, director, partner or trustee, or by the individual designated from time to time by the Owner in a written instrument provided to the Secretary of the Association.
- 6.3. Voting. The Association shall have two classes of membership, Class "A," and Class "B."
- (a) Class "A". Class "A" Members shall be all Owners of residential Units except the Class "B" Member, if any. Class "A" Members shall have one equal vote for each Unit in which they hold the interest required for membership under Section 6.2 except that there shall be only one vote per Unit and no vote shall be exercised for any property which is exempt from assessment under Section 8.9. All Class "A" votes shall be cast as provided in Section 6.3(d) below.

- (b) <u>Class "B"</u>. The sole Class "B" Member shall be the Declarant. The Class "B" membership shall terminate upon the first to occur of the following:
- (i) when 75% of the maximum density of dwellings permitted by the Master Plan for the property described on Exhibit "A" have certificates of occupancy issued thereon and have been conveyed to Persons other than Builders;
 - (ii) January 1, 2010; or

when, in its discretion, the Class "B" Member so determines and declares in a written instrument recorded in the Official Records.

During the Class "B" membership, the Declarant may appoint a majority of the members of the Board of Directors (also referred to as the "Class "B" Control Period") as more specifically provided in Article III of the By-Laws. Additional rights of the Class "B" Member, and the Declarant, including the right to approve, or withhold approval of, actions proposed under this Declaration, the By-Laws and the Articles, are specified in the relevant sections of the Governing Documents. After termination of the Class "B" Control Period, the Declarant shall have a right to disapprove certain actions of the Board and committees as provided in Section 3.18 of the By-Laws.

Upon termination of the Class "B" membership, the Declarant shall be a Class "A" Member and entitled to Class "A" votes for each Unit which it owns.

The Declarant may, by Supplemental Declaration, create additional classes of membership for the Owners of any additional property made subject to this Declaration pursuant to Article IX, with such rights, privileges and obligations as may be specified in such Supplemental Declaration, in recognition of the different character and intended use of the property subject to such Supplemental Declaration.

(c) Exercise of Voting Rights. Except as otherwise specified in this Declaration or the By-Laws, the vote for each Unit owned by a Class "A" Member shall be exercised by the Neighborhood Representative representing the Neighborhood, as provided in Section 6.5. The Neighborhood Representative may cast all such votes as it, in its discretion, deems appropriate.

In any situation where a Member is entitled personally to exercise the vote for his or her Unit, and there is more than one Owner of such Unit, the vote for such Unit shall be exercised as the co-Owners determine among themselves and advise the Secretary of the Association in writing prior to the vote being taken. Absent such advice, the Unit's vote shall be suspended if more than one Person seeks to exercise it.

The voting rights of any Owner may be assigned (for the duration of the lease only) by an Owner to its tenant, if the tenant has entered into a lease with a term of two (2) years or more; provided, however, that the Owner may not assign to such tenant any vote or votes not attributable

to the property actually leased by such tenant. No such assignment shall be effective until written notice thereof has been received by the Association.

6.4. Neighborhoods.

- (a) Neighborhood Designation. Each Unit within the Properties shall be located within a Neighborhood. Exhibit "A" to this Declaration, and each Supplemental Declaration submitting additional property to this Declaration shall designate the property submitted thereby to a Neighborhood (by name, tract, or other identifying designation), which Neighborhood may be then existing or newly created. So long as it has the right to subject additional property to this Declaration pursuant to Section 9.1, the Declarant may unilaterally amend this Declaration or any Supplemental Declaration to redesignate Neighborhood boundaries; provided, two or more existing Neighborhoods shall not be combined without the consent of Owners of more than 50% of the Class "A" stotes in the affected Neighborhoods.
- (b) Neighborhood Services. Any Neighborhood, acting either through a Neighborhood Committee elected as provided in Section 5.3 of the By-Laws or through a Neighborhood Association may request that the Association provide a higher level of service or maintain additional areas or improvements than that which the Association generally provides to all Neighborhoods, or may request that the Association provide special services for the benefit of Owners in such Neighborhood. Upon the affirmative vote, written consent, or a combination thereof, of Owners of (i) more than 50% of the Units within the Neighborhood, and (ii) the consent of the Board, the Association may provide the requested services. The cost of such services, which may include a reasonable administrative charge in such amount as the Board deems appropriate (provided, any spech administrative charge shall apply at a uniform rate to all Neighborhood receiving the same service), shall be assessed against the benefitted Owners within such Neighborhood as a Neighborhood Assessment.
- (c) Neighborhood Rules. Each Neighborhood Association or Neighborhood Committee may propose to the Board for its consideration reasonable rules designed to restrict the use of its Exclusive Common Area to Owners, their guests and invitees, of Units within such Neighborhood. The Board shall consider such proposed rules at the next regularly scheduled Board meeting after the proposed rules are formally submitted to the Board. If the Board finds, in the reasonable exercise of its discretion, that the proposed rules are acceptable, such rules (with such modifications, if any, as the Board feels is necessary) shall be adopted by the Board and shall thereafter be effective with respect to the Exclusive Common Area in question. Nothing herein shall prevent the Board from adopting such Rules and Regulations governing Exclusive Common Area on its own initiative.
- 6.5. Neighborhood Representatives. The Class "A" thembers in each Neighborhood shall be represented by a Neighborhood Representative who shall be responsible for casting all votes attributable to Units owned by Class "A" Members in the Neighborhood on all Association matters requiring a membership vote, except as otherwise specified in this Declaration or the By-Laws. The senior elected officer of each Neighborhood association, or duly elected

representative of such Neighborhood Association of which the Neighborhood Association has notified the Board, or chairperson of a Neighborhood Committee shall serve as the Neighborhood Representative for the Class "A" Members in the Neighborhood. Any Neighborhood officer or committee member may serve as the alternate. The Neighborhood Representative shall cast all the votes of the Class "A" Members in his or her Neighborhood as he or she deems appropriate in his or her discretion.

Neighborhood Representatives shall be selected not later than when 75% of the Units in such Neighborhood have been conveyed to a Person other than a Builder. Unless otherwise provided in the documents governing a Neighborhood Association, each Class "A" Member owning a Unit within the Neighborhood shall be entitled to cast one vote per Unit owned in Neighborhood elections, and the presence, in person or by proxy, of Class "A" Members representing at least 10% of the total Class "A" votes attributable to Units in the Neighborhood shall constitute a quorum at any Neighborhood meeting. Neighborhood Representatives and alternates shall serve a term of one year and until their successors are elected. Any Neighborhood Representative or alternate may be removed, with or without cause, upon the vote or written petition of a majority of the total number of Class "A" votes in the Neighborhood. Until such time as Neighborhood Representatives are selected for the Neighborhood, the Owners within such Neighborhood shall be entitled personally to cast the votes attributable to their respective Units on any issue requiring a membership vote under the Governing Documents.

6.6 Voting in the Master Association. The Homeowners Representative shall be the person responsible for attending all Master Association meetings and for casting all votes on Master Association matters attributable to the Units in this Association and shall be responsible for acting for and on behalf of all Members of this Association. All Members of this Association are directed to Sections 4 and 5 of the Master Declaration and to Section 9.4 herein for provisions explaining voting rights of this Association in the Master Association.

ARTICLE VII ASSOCIATION POWERS AND RESPONSIBILITIES

- 7.1. Acceptance and Control of Association Property.
- (a) The Association, through action of its Board, may acquire, hold, and dispose of tangible and intangible personal property and real property, subject to the provisions of Sections 16.9 and 18.4.
- (b) The Declarant and its designees may convey to the Association personal property and fee title, leasehold or other property interests in any real property, improved or unimproved, described on Exhibit "A." Such areas may include, without hinitation, open space, parks, lakes, and the Surface Water Management System. The Association shall accept and maintain such property at its expense for the benefit of its Members, subject (a an) restrictions set forth in the deed or other instrument transferring such property to the Association Upon written request of Declarant, the Association shall reconvey to Declarant any unimproved portions of the Properties

originally conveyed by Declarant to the Association for no consideration, to the extent conveyed by Declarant in error or needed by Declarant to make minor adjustments in property lines.

7.2. Maintenance of Area of Common Responsibility.

(a) The Association shall maintain (unless otherwise assigned to another Person under this Declaration or the Master Declaration), in accordance with the Community-Wide Standard, the Area of Common Responsibility, which shall include, but need not be limited to:

all portions of and structures situated upon the Common Area;

(ii) O landscaping within public rights-of-way within or abutting the Properties;

common Responsibility as may be dictated by this Declaration, any Supplemental Declaration, the Master Declaration, or any contract or agreement for maintenance thereof entered into by the Association;

- (iv) all ponds, streams and/or wetlands located within the Properties which serve as part of the Surface Water Management System for the Properties, including improvements and equipment installed therein or used in connection therewith;
- (v) any lakes, open space, conservation easements, or public areas serving or benefitting the Properties; and
- (vi) any property and facilities owned by the Declarant and made available, on a temporary or permanent basis, for the primary use and enjoyment of the Association and its Members, such property and facilities to be identified by written notice from the Declarant to the Association and to remain a part of the Area of Common Responsibility and be maintained by the Association until such time as Declarant revokes such privilege of use and enjoyment by written notice to the Association.

The Association may maintain other property which it does not own, including, without limitation, property dedicated to the public and property subject to the Master Declaration (subject in the latter case to the consent of the Master Association), if the Board of Directors determines that such maintenance is necessary or desirable to maintain the Community-Wide Standard.

The Association shall not be liable for any damage of injury occurring on, or arising out of the condition of, property which it does not own except to the extent that it has been negligent in the performance of its maintenance responsibilities.

(b) The Association shall maintain the facilities and equipment within the Area of Common Responsibility in continuous operation, except for any periods necessary, as determined in the sole discretion of the Board, to perform required maintenance or repairs, unless: (i) at least

75% of the Class "A" and (ii) the Class "B" Member, if any, approve discontinuing such operation.

Except as provided above, the Area of Common Responsibility shall not be reduced by amendment of this Declaration or any other means except with the prior written approval of the Declarant as long as the Declarant owns any property described on Exhibit "A" of this Declaration.

Except as otherwise specifically provided in this Declaration, the costs which the Association incors in connection with maintenance, repair and replacement of the Area of Common Responsibility shall be a Common Expense; provided, the Association may seek reimbursement from the owner(s) of, or other Persons responsible for, certain portions of the Area of Common Responsibility pursuant to this Declaration, the Master Declaration, other recorded covenants, or agreements with the owner(s) thereof. In addition, the Association may levy a Specific Assessment for reimbursement of damages to the Area of Common Responsibility from any Owner and/or occupant after providing such Person notice and an opportunity for a hearing pursuant to Section 2.23 of the By-Laws.

(d) The park and other amenity areas planned for the Community shall not be deemed part of the area of common responsibility until such amenities are completed and made available for use by Owners. Prior to such time, maintenance of such amenity shall be the responsibility of the Declarant.

7.3. Insurance.

- (a) Required Coverages. The Association, acting through its Board or its duly authorized agent, shall obtain and continue in effect the following types of insurance, if reasonably available, or if not reasonably available; the most nearly equivalent coverages as are reasonably available:
- "special form" basis (or comparable coverage by whatever name denominated) for all insurable improvements on the Common Area and within the Area of Common Responsibility to the extent that Association has assumed responsibility in the event of a casualty, regardless of ownership. If such coverage is not generally available at reasonable cost, then "broad form" coverage may be substituted. All property insurance policies obtained by the Association shall have ordinance or law coverage endorsements to provide adequate coverage for the full replacement cost of the insured improvements under current building ordinances and codes;
- (ii) Commercial general liability insurance on the Area of Common Responsibility, insuring the Association and its Members for damage or injury caused by the negligence of the Association or any of its Members, employees, agents, or contractors while acting on its behalf. If generally available at reasonable cost, such coverage shall have a primary coverage limit of at least \$1,000,000.00 per occurrence with respect to bodily injury, personal

injury, and property damage, and a \$5,000,000.00 umbrella liability policy; provided, should additional coverage and higher limits be available at reasonable cost which a reasonably prudent person would obtain, the Association shall obtain such additional coverages or limits;

 (iii) Workers compensation insurance and employers liability insurance, if and to the extent required by law;

(iv) Directors and officers liability coverage;

Commercial crime insurance, including fidelity insurance covering all Persons responsible for handling Association funds in an amount determined in the Board's best business judgment but not less than an amount equal to one-sixth of the annual Base Assessments on all Units plus reserves on hand. Fidelity insurance policies shall contain a waiver of all defenses based upon the exclusion of Persons serving without compensation; and

(vi) Such additional insurance as the Board, in its best business judgment, determines advisable

In addition, the Association shall, if so specified in a Supplemental Declaration applicable to any Neighborhood, obtain and maintain property insurance on the insurable improvements within such Neighborhood, which insurance shall comply with the requirements of Section 7.3(a)(i), and liability insurance in such amounts as the Board determines appropriate. Any such policies shall provide for a certificate of insurance to be furnished upon request to the Owner so insured.

Premiums for all insurance on the Area of Common Responsibility shall be Common Expenses, except that (i) premiums for property insurance on Units within a Neighborhood shall be a Neighborhood Expense if so specified in a Supplemental Declaration for such Neighborhood; and (ii) premiums for insurance on Exclusive Common Areas shall be handled in accordance with Section 12.3 unless the Board reasonably determines that other treatment of the premiums is more appropriate.

(b) <u>Policy Requirements</u>. The Association shall arrange for an annual review of the sufficiency of its insurance coverage by one or more qualified Persons, at least one of whom must be familiar with insurable replacement costs in the nactropolitan Orlando area. All Association policies shall provide for a certificate of insurance to be furnished to the Association and, upon request, to each Member insured.

The policies may contain a reasonable deductible and the amount thereof shall not be subtracted from the face amount of the policy in determining whether the policy limits satisfy the requirements of Section 7.3(a). In the event of an insured loss, the deductible shall be treated as a Common Expense or a Neighborhood Expense in the same manner as the premiums for the applicable insurance coverage. However, if the Board reasonably determines, after notice and an opportunity to be heard in accordance with Section 3.23 of the By laws, that the loss is the result

of the negligence or willful misconduct of one or more Owners, their guests, invitees, or lessees, then the Board may assess the full amount of such deductible against such Owner(s) and their Units as a Specific Assessment.

All insurance coverage obtained by the Board shall:

I'm modifice to verage comment of the Board Shaff.
(i) be written with a company authorized to do business in the State of Florida which satisfies the requirements of the Federal National Mortgage Association, or such other
secondary mortgage market agencies or federal agencies as the Board deems appropriate;
be written in the name of the Association as trustee for the benefitted parties Policies of the Common Areas shall be for the benefit of the Association and its Members.
Policies secured on behalf of a Neighborhood shall be for the benefit of the Owners within the Neighborhood and their Mortgagees, as their interests may appear;
(iii) not be brought into contribution with insurance purchased by Owners occupants, or their Montgagees individually;
(iv) contain an inflation guard endorsement;
(v) include an agreed amount endorsement, if the policy contains a coinsurance
clause; and
(vi) provide that each Owner is an insured person under the policy with respec
to liability arising out of such Owner's interest in the Common Area or membership in the Association.
In addition, the Board shall use reasonable efforts to secure insurance policies which
provide:
(i) a waiver of subrogation as to any claims against the Association's Board
officers, employees, and its manager, the Owners and their tenants, servants, agents, and guests
(ii) a waiver of the insurer's rights to repair and reconstruct instead of paying
cash;
(iii) an endorsement requiring at least thirty (30) days' prior written notice to the
Association of any cancellation, substantial modification or non-renewal;
(iv) a cross liability provision;
(v) a provision vesting in the Board exclusive authority to adjust losses
provided, however, no Mortgagee having an interest in such losses may be prohibited from
participating in the settlement negotiations, if any, related to the loss

24

OR377731;2

- (vi) provide a waiver of subrogation under the policy against any Owner or household member of a Owner;
- (vii) include an endorsement precluding cancellation, invalidation, suspension, or non-renewal by the insurer on account of any one or more individual Owners, or on account of any curable defect or violation without prior written demand to the Association to cure the defect or violation and allowance of a reasonable time to cure; and

(viii) include an endorsement precluding cancellation, invalidation, or condition to recovery under the policy on account of any act or omission of any one or more individual Owners, unless such Owner is acting within the scope of its authority on behalf of the Association.

(c) Restoring Damaged Improvements. In the event of damage to or destruction to a structure located on the Common Area or other property which the Association is obligated to insure, the Board or its daily authorized agent shall file and adjust all insurance claims and obtain reliable and detailed estimates of the cost of repairing or restoring the property to substantially the condition in which it existed prior to the damage, allowing for changes or improvements necessitated by changes in applicable building codes.

Damaged improvements on the Common Area shall be repaired or reconstructed unless:
(i) at least 75% of the Class "A" votes in the Association, and (ii) the Class "B" Member, if any, decide within sixty (60) days after the loss not to repair or reconstruct. If either the insurance proceeds or estimates of the loss or both, are not available to the Association within such 60-day period, then the period shall be extended until such funds or information are available. However, such extension shall not exceed sixty (60) additional days following the availability of the funds or information. No Mortgagee shall have the right to participate in the determination of whether the damage or destruction to the Common Area shall be repaired or reconstructed.

If a decision is made not to restore the damaged improvements, and no alternative improvements are authorized, the affected property shall be cleared of all debris and ruins and thereafter shall be maintained by the Association in a neat and attractive, landscaped condition consistent with the Community-Wide Standard

Any insurance proceeds remaining after paying the costs of repair or reconstruction, or after such settlement as is necessary and appropriate, shall be retained by the Association for the benefit of all Owners or the Owners within the insured Neighborhood, as appropriate, and placed in a capital improvements account. This is a covenant for the benefit of Mortgagees and may be enforced by the Mortgagee of any affected property.

If insurance proceeds are insufficient to cover the costs of repair or reconstruction, the Board may, without a vote, levy Special Assessments to cover the shortfall against those Owners responsible for the premiums for the applicable insurance coverage under Section 7.3(a).

- 7.4. Compliance and Enforcement. Every Owner and occupant of a Unit shall comply with the Governing Documents, and any lease or rental agreement for a dwelling shall so provide. The Board may impose sanctions for violation of the Governing Documents or damaging the Common Area after notice and a hearing in accordance with the procedures set forth in Section 3.23 of the By-Laws. Such sanctions may include, without limitation:
- (a) imposing reasonable monetary fines which shall constitute a lien upon the violator's Unit. (If any occupant, guest or invitee of a Unit violates the Governing Documents or damages the Common Area and a fine is imposed, the fine shall first be assessed against the violator; provided, however, if the fine is not paid by the violator within the time period set by the Board, the Owner shall pay the fine upon notice from the Board);
- (b) suspending any Person's right to use any Common Area; provided, however, nothing herein shall authorize the Board to limit ingress or egress to or from a Unit;
- (c) suspending any services provided by the Association to an Owner or the Owner's Unit if the Owner's more than fifteen (15) days delinquent in paying any assessment or other charge owed to the Association;
- (d) exercising self-help or taking action to abate any violation of the Governing Documents or damages the Common Area in a non-emergency situation;
- (e) requiring an Owner, at its own expense, to remove any structure or improvement on such Owner's Unit in violation of Article IV and to restore such property to its previous condition and, upon failure of the Owner to do so, the Board or its designee shall have the right to enter the property, remove the violation and restore the property to substantially the same condition as previously existed and any such action shall not be deemed a trespass;
- (f) without liability to any Person precluding any contractor, subcontractor, agent, employee or other invitee of an Owner who fails to comply with the terms and provisions of Article IV and the Architectural Guidelines from continuing or performing any further activities in the Properties; and
- (g) levying Specific Assessments to cover costs (including without limitation, administrative costs, notice fees, warning fees, respection fees, attorneys fees and expenses, regardless of whether a legal action has been initiated included by the Association to bring a Unit into compliance with the Governing Documents or repairing any damage to the Common Area.

In addition, the Board may take the following enforcement procedures to ensure compliance with the Governing Documents and protection of the Common Area without the necessity of compliance with the procedures set forth in Section 3:23 of the By-Laws:

(a) exercising self-help in any emergency situation (specifically including, but not limited to, the towing of vehicles that are in violation of parking Rules and Regulations)

(b) bringing suit at law or in equity to enjoin any violation or to recover monetary damages or both, subject to the procedures contained in Article XIV hereof.

In addition to any other enforcement rights, if an Owner fails properly to perform his or her maintenance responsibility, the Association may record a notice of violation in the Official Records or perform such maintenance responsibilities and assess all costs incurred by the Association against the property and the Owner as a Specific Assessment. If a Neighborhood Association fails to perform its maintenance responsibilities, the Association may perform such maintenance and assess the costs as a Specific Assessment against all Units within such Neighborhood Association reasonable notice and an opportunity to cure the problem prior to taking such enforcement action.

All remedies set forth in the Governing Documents shall be cumulative of any remedies available at law or in equity. In any legal action to enforce the Governing Documents, if the Association prevails it shall be entitled to recover all costs, including, without limitation, attorneys fees and court obsts, reasonably incurred in such action, regardless of whether litigation or any formal action or administrative proceeding is filed, including costs and fees on appeal.

The Association shall not be obligated to take any action if the Board reasonably determines that the Association's position is not strong enough to justify taking such action. Such a decision shall not be construed a waiver of the right of the Association to enforce such provision at a later time under other circumstances or estop the Association from enforcing any other covenant, Use Restriction, Rule or Regulation.

The Association, by contractor other agreement, may enforce applicable county ordinances and permit Orange County to enforce ordinances within the Properties for the benefit of the Association and its Members.

- 7.5. Implied Rights: Board Authority. The Association may exercise any right or privilege given to it expressly by the Governing Documents, or reasonably implied from or reasonably necessary to effectuate any such right or privilege. Except as otherwise specifically provided in the Governing Documents, or by law, all rights and powers of the Association may be exercised by the Board without a vote of the inembership.
- 7.6. <u>Indemnification of Officers, Directors and Others</u>. The Association shall indemnify every officer, director, and committee member against all damages and expenses, including counsel fees, reasonably incurred in connection with any action, suit, or other proceeding (including settlement of any suit or proceeding, if approved by the then Board of Directors) to which he or she may be a party by reason of being or having been an officer, director, or committee member, except that such obligation to indemnify shall be limited to those actions for which liability is limited hereunder and Florida law.

The officers, directors, and committee members shall not be liable for any mistake of judgment, negligent or otherwise, except for their own individual willful misfeasance, malfeasance, misconduct, or bad faith. The officers and directors shall have no personal liability with respect to any contract or other commitment made or action taken in good faith on behalf of the Association (except to the extent that such officers or directors may also be Members of the Association). The Association shall indemnify and forever hold each such officer, director and committee member harmless from any and all liability to others on account of any such contract, commitment or action. This right to indemnification shall not be exclusive of any other rights to which any present or former officer, director, or committee member may be entitled. The Association shall as a Common Expense, maintain adequate general liability and officers' and directors' liability insurance to fund this obligation, if such insurance is reasonably available.

- 7.7. Monitoring Services. The Association may, but shall not be obligated to, maintain or support certain activities within the Properties designed to monitor or restrict persons entering and/or leaving the Properties. Neither the Association nor the Declarant shall in any way be considered insurers or guarantors of the effectiveness of such devices or procedures, nor shall either be held liable for any loss or damage by reason of failure to provide adequate monitoring services or ineffectiveness of such measures undertaken. No representation or warranty is made that any systems or measures, including any mechanism or system for limiting access to the Properties, can not be compromised or circumvented, nor that any such systems or procedures undertaken will in all cases prevent loss or provide the detection or protection for which the system is designed or intended. Each Owner acknowledges, understands and covenants to inform its tenants and all occupants of its Unit that the Association, its Board and committees, and the Declarant are not insurers and that each Person using the Properties assumes all risks of personal injury and loss or damage to property resulting from acts of third parties.
- 7.8. Powers of the Association Relating to Neighborhoods. The Association shall have the power to veto any action taken or contemplated to be taken by any Neighborhood Association which the Board reasonably determines to be adverse to the interests of the Association or its Members or inconsistent with the Community Wide Standard. The Association also shall have the power to require specific action to be taken by any Neighborhood Association in connection with its obligations and responsibilities, such as requiring specific maintenance or repairs or aesthetic changes to be effectuated and requiring that a proposed budget include certain items and that expenditures be made therefor. The Association shall require a Neighborhood Association to take reasonable and legitimate actions and all similarly situated Neighborhoods shall be treated in a similar manner.

A Neighborhood Association shall take appropriate action required by the Association in a written notice within the reasonable time frame set by the Association in the notice. If the Neighborhood Association fails to comply, the Association shall have the right to effect such action on behalf of the Neighborhood Association and levy Specific Assessments to cover the costs, as well as any administrative charges and sanctions.

7.9. Provision of Services. The Association shall be authorized but not obligated to enter into and terminate, in the Board's discretion, contracts or agreements with other entities, including Declarant, to provide services to and facilities for the Members of the Association and their guests, lessees and invitees and to charge use and consumption fees for such services and facilities. By way of example, some services and facilities which might be offered include landscape maintenance, pest control service, monitoring systems, caretaker, transportation, fire protection, utilities, and similar services and facilities.

Management System for The Sanctuary which includes drainage canals, lakes and drainage retention/detention ponds. These drainage structures are part of the overall drainage plan for The Sanctuary and the River Oaks PUD. The Association shall have unobstructed ingress to and egress from all retention/detention ponds and lakes at all reasonable times to maintain said ponds and lakes in a manager consistent with its responsibilities as provided in Section 11.6 and any Rules and Regulations promulgated by the Association under authority thereof. No Neighborhood Association, Neighborhood Committee or Owner shall cause or permit any interference with such access and maintenance.

The Association shall be responsible for the general maintenance, operation, and repair of the Surface Water Management System; however, each Owner shall be responsible for the mowing and erosion repair of drainage swales ("Drainage Swales") located on their portion of the Properties. No Owner shall fall, excavate, construct fences, or otherwise obstruct the surface water flow in Drainage Swales, and any alteration or damage caused to a Drainage Swale shall be repaired as soon as possible by the Owner of the property on which the Drainage Swale is located.

The Association shall preserve certain permanent vegetated natural buffers ("Buffers") over portions of the Properties as shown on the Master Plan or as imposed by Declarant pursuant to conservation easements recorded against the Properties. These Buffers shall form a part of the Surface Water Management System. Filling and replacement of impervious surface (other than fence posts) is prohibited within the Buffers. To alteration of the Buffers is authorized without prior written consent from the St. Johns River Water Management District ("SJRWMD"). Any damage to the Buffers, whether caused by natural or human-induce phenomena, shall be repaired and the Buffers returned to their former condition as soon as possible by the Association if located within the Common Area or by the Owner of those pertions of the Properties upon which such Buffers are located. SJRWMD shall have the right to enforce, by a proceeding at law or in equity, the provisions of this Section 7.10 relating to the maintenance, operation and repair of the Surface Water Management System and the Buffers. Notwithstanding any provision to the contrary set forth in this Declaration, Section 7.10 of this Declaration anay not be changed, amended or modified without the prior consent of SJRWMD.

Should any Neighborhood Association, Neighborhood Committee, or Owner fail to sufficiently maintain any portion of the Surface Water Management System within its boundaries, the Association may perform such maintenance and assess the cost as a Specific Assessment. No Owner shall utilize, in any way, any portion of the Surface Water Management System or

incorporate such in the Owner's development plans, without the express prior written consent of the Declarant and the Association. Further, if an Owner's property is contiguous to any of the Surface Water Management System, the Owner shall prepare its site plan so that the utilization of its property will not adversely affect the drainage facilities and structures and so as to be aesthetically compatible with such drainage facilities and structures.

7.11. Development Agreement. The Development Agreement with The City of Oviedo, Florida ("City") requires the creation and maintenance of certain private drainage systems (as therein defined) and retention-detention ponds on the Properties, in conformance with the City regulations and the requirements of other applicable jurisdictions, and in such a manner as to prevent any adverse impact or effect upon other properties, including road systems and drainage systems external to the Property. The Development Agreement also requires the Declarant to create within The Sanctuary and to deed to the Association as part of the Common Area certain conservation areas, open space tracts, landscape buffers, perimeter buffers, walls, and an active park. The Development Agreement further requires the Declarant to adopt a management program for any conservation tract within the Properties, including, wildlife habitat and corridors, and to pay maintenance and usage fees for streetlighting plans required under the Development Agreement. As a part of its obligation to maintain the Common Area, the Association shall assume and undertake the maintenance obligations of Declarant under the Development Agreement, including the obligation to pay ongoing maintenance and usage fees for streetlighting within the Common Area.

Further, the Association recognizes the City as a third-party beneficiary of the maintenance obligations herein assumed by the Association and agrees to indemnify and hold the City harmless from all losses, damages, costs, claims suits, liabilities, expenses and attorney's fees (including those for legal services rendered at the appellate court level), resulting from or relating to the use or maintenance of the Common Areas ocated within the Properties and covered by the Development Agreement. The City shall have the legal right to enforce said maintenance and indemnification obligations against the Association in a court of competent jurisdiction. Any provision of this Section 7.11 which is for the benefit of the City may not be amended without the approval of the City. The recitation herein of Declarant's obligation to create certain amenities under the Development Agreement shall create no right in the Owners to enforce such obligation against Declarant.

- 7.12. Reclaimed Water. If an Owner uses an irrigation system on his or her Unit and reclaimed water shall become available, then in such events, the Association may: (a) require the Owner of each such Unit to use the reclaimed water for irrigation purposes and (b) charge a reasonable uniformly applied fee for the use of such reclaimed water. Costs of connection to the Reclaimed Water Source shall be paid by the Declarant if the Declarant has requested such connection.
- 7.13. <u>Inspection and Maintenance Guidelines</u>. The Hoard shall adopt inspection and maintenance guidelines for the periodic inspection and maintenance of the Common Areas, including, but not limited to, landscaping, foundations, down spours, siding, trim, roofs,

balconies, window caulking, utility equipment and sanitary sewer and storm drainage facilities maintained by the Association, streets, parking areas, recreational facilities, underground garage, and the irrigation system. The Board periodically and at least once every two (2) years shall review and update the inspection and maintenance guidelines. The Board shall take all appropriate steps to implement and comply with the inspection and maintenance guidelines, and shall keep records of such implementation and compliance.

ARTICLE VIII ASSOCIATION FINANCES

Rudgeting and Allocating Common Expenses. At least sixty (60) days before the beginning of each fiscal year, the Board shall prepare a budget of the estimated Common Expenses for the coming year, including any contributions to be made to a reserve fund pursuant to Section 8.3. The budget shall also reflect the sources and estimated amounts of funds to cover such expenses, which may include any surplus to be applied from prior years, any income expected from sources other than assessments, and the amount to be generated through the levy of Base Assessments and Special Assessments, as authorized in Section 8.6.

The Association is hereby authorized to levy Base Assessments against all Units subject to assessment at rates section in Section 8.6 to fund the Common Expenses. In determining the Base Assessments, the Board may consider any assessment income expected to be generated from any additional Units reasonably anticipated to become subject to assessment during the fiscal year.

The Declarant may, but shall not be obligated to, reduce the Base Assessment for any fiscal year by payment of a subsidy (in addition to any amounts paid by Declarant under Section 8.7(b)), which may be either a contribution, an advance against future assessments due from the Declarant, or a loan, in the Declarant's discretion. Any such subsidy shall be disclosed as a line item in the income portion of the budget. The payment of such subsidy in any year shall not obligate the Declarant to continue payment of such subsidy in future years, unless otherwise provided in a written agreement between the Association and the Declarant.

The Board shall send a copy of the final budget, together with notice of the amount of the Base Assessment to be levied pursuant to such budget, to each Owner at least thirty (30) days prior to the effective date of such budget. The budget shall automatically become effective unless disapproved at a meeting by: (i) at least 75% of the Class "A" and (ii) the Class "B" Member, if any. There shall be no obligation to call a meeting for the purpose of considering the budget except on petition of the Members as provided for special meetings in Section 2.4 of the By-Laws, which petition must be presented to the Board within ten (10) days after delivery of the budget and notice of any assessment.

If any proposed budget is disapproved or the Board fails for any reason to determine the budget for any year, then the budget most recently in effect shall continue in effect until a new budget is determined.

The Board may revise the budget and adjust the Base Assessment from time to time during the year, subject to the notice requirements and the right of the Members to disapprove the revised budget as set forth above.

8.2. Budgeting and Allocating Neighborhood Expenses. At least sixty (60) days before the beginning of each fiscal year, the Board shall prepare a separate budget covering the estimated Neighborhood Expenses for each Neighborhood on whose behalf Neighborhood Expenses are expected to be incurred during the coming year. Each such budget shall include any costs for additional services or a higher level of services which the Owners in such Neighborhood have approved pursuant to Section 6.4(a) and any contribution to be made to a reserve fund pursuant to Section 8.3. The budget shall also reflect the sources and estimated amounts of funds to cover such expenses, which may include any surplus to be applied from prior years, any income expected from sources other than assessments, and the amount required to be generated through the levy of Neighborhood and Special Assessments in such Neighborhood.

The Association is hereby authorized to levy Neighborhood Assessments against all Units subject to assessment in the Neighborhood at the rates set forth in Section 8.6 to fund Neighborhood Expenses; provided, if so specified in the applicable Supplemental Declaration or if so directed by petition signed by more than 50% of the Owners within the Neighborhood, any portion of the assessment intended for exterior maintenance of structures, insurance on structures, or replacement reserves which pertain to particular structures shall be levied on the benefitted property in proportion to the benefit received.

The Board shall cause a copy of the Neighborhood budget and notice of the amount of the Neighborhood Assessment for the country year to be delivered to each Owner in the Neighborhood at least thirty (30) days prior to the beginning of the fiscal year. Such budget and assessment shall become effective unless disapproved at a meeting of the Neighborhood by more than 50% of the Class "A" votes. However, there shall be no obligation to call a meeting for the purpose of considering the budget except on petition of Owners of at least 10% of the Class "A" and votes in such Neighborhood, which petition must be presented to the Board within 10 days after delivery of the budget and notice of any assessment. This right to disapprove shall only apply to those line items in the Neighborhood budget which are attributable to services requested by the Neighborhood and shall not apply to any item which the Governing Documents require to be assessed as a Neighborhood Assessment.

If the proposed budget for any Neighborhood is approved or if the Board fails for any reason to determine the budget for any year, then until such time as a budget is determined, the budget in effect for the immediately preceding year shall continue for the current year.

The Board may revise the budget for any Neighborhood and the amount of any Neighborhood Assessment from time to time during the year subject to the notice requirements and the right of the Owners in the affected Neighborhood to disapprove the revised budget as set forth above.

8.3. Budgeting for Reserves. The Board shall prepare and review at least annually a reserve budget for the Area of Common Responsibility and for each Neighborhood for which the Association maintains capital items as a Neighborhood Expense. The budgets shall take into account the number and nature of replaceable assets, the expected life of each asset, and the expected repair or replacement cost. The Board shall include in the Common Expense budget adopted pursuant to Section 8.1 or the Neighborhood Expense budgets adopted pursuant to Section 8.2, as appropriate, a capital contribution to fund reserves in an amount sufficient to meet the projected need with respect both to amount and timing by annual contributions over the budget period.

Special Assessments. In addition to other authorized assessments, the Association may levy special Assessments to cover unbudgeted expenses or expenses in excess of those budgeted. Any such Special Assessment may be levied against the entire membership, if such Special Assessment is for Common Expenses, or against the property within any Neighborhood if such Special Assessment is for Neighborhood Expenses. Except as otherwise specifically provided in this Declaration, any Special Assessment shall require the affirmative vote or written consent of: (i) more than 50% of the Class "A" votes in the Association (if a Common Expense) or in the Neighborhood (if a Neighborhood Expense) which will be subject to such Special Assessment, and (ii) the affirmative vote or written consent of the Class "B" Member, if any. Special Assessments shall be payable in such manner and at such times as determined by the Board, and may be payable in installments extending beyond the fiscal year in which the Special Assessment is approved.

- 8.5. Specific Assessments The Association shall have the power to levy Specific Assessments against a particular Unit as follows:
- (a) to cover the costs, including overhead and administrative costs, of providing services to Units upon request of an Owner pursuant to any menu of special services which may be offered by the Association (which might value the items identified in Section 7.9). Specific Assessments for special services may be tevical in advance of the provision of the requested service;
- (b) to cover monetary fines levied pursuant to this Declaration, costs incurred in bringing the Unit into compliance with the Coverning Documents, or costs incurred as a consequence of the conduct of the Owner or occupants of dwellings, their agents, contractors, employees, licensees, invitees, or guests; provided, the Board shall give the Owner prior written notice and an opportunity for a hearing, in accordance with Section 3.23 of the ByLaws, before levying any Specific Assessment under this subsection (b):
- (c) to cover other costs which this Declaration of any Supplemental Declaration expressly authorizes to be levied as a Specific Assessment.

The Association may also levy a Specific Assessment against the Units within any Neighborhood to reimburse the Association for costs incurred in bringing the Neighborhood into

compliance with the provisions of the Governing Documents, provided the Board gives prior written notice to the Owners in, or the Neighborhood Representative representing, the Neighborhood and an opportunity for such Owners or Neighborhood Representative to be heard before levying any such assessment.

8.6. Authority to Assess Owners; Rate of Assessment; Time of Payment. The Declarant hereby establishes and the Association is hereby authorized to levy assessments as provided for in this Article and elsewhere in the Governing Documents. The obligation to pay assessments shall commence as to each Unit on the first day of the month following: (a) the month in which the Unit is made subject to this Declaration, or (b) the month in which the Board first determines a budget and levies assessments pursuant to this Article, whichever is later. The first annual Base Assessment and Neighborhood Assessment, if any, levied on each Unit shall be adjusted according to the number of months remaining in the fiscal year at the time assessments commence on such property.

The rate of assessment shall be equal on all Units subject to Base Assessments, Neighborhood Assessments, or Special Assessments under this Article.

Notwithstanding the foregoing paragraph to the contrary, any Unit owned by a Builder shall be assessed at 50% of the full rate. The Builder assessment rate shall expire upon the earlier of: (i) conveyance or transfer the Unit to an Owner for residential occupancy, or (ii) three years from the date the Builder acquired ownership of the Unit from Declarant. Thereafter, such Unit shall be assessed at the full rate. Any Unit owned by Declarant (subject to its election made pursuant to Section 8.7(b)) shall be assessed at 25% of the full rate.

Assessments shall be paid inssuch manner and on such dates as the Board may establish. The Board may require advance payment of assessments at closing of the transfer of title to a Unit and impose special requirements for Owners with a history of delinquent payment. If the Board so elects, assessments may be paid in two or more installments. Unless the Board otherwise provides, the Base Assessment and any Neighborhood Assessment shall be due and payable in advance on the first day of each fiscal year.

If any Owner is delinquent in paying any assessments or other charges levied on his or her Unit, the Board may require the outstanding valance on all assessments to be paid in full immediately. All payments made or monies collected by the Association shall be applied first toward costs and fees, then to late charges, then to interest, then to assessments.

In any Neighborhood governed by a Neighborhood Association, the Association may, but shall not be obligated to, provide the Association's notices of assessment to the Neighborhood Association. The Neighborhood Association shall be responsible for billing, collection and remitting the amount due from all Owners in such Neighborhood to the Association in accordance with such procedures as may be established by the Board. Notwithstanding the Association's delegation of billing and collection to a Neighborhood, in the event of delinquency, the Association shall reserve all rights and powers of collection as section in this Article.

8.7. Personal Obligation.

(a) Each Owner, by accepting a deed, is deemed to covenant and agree to pay all assessments authorized in the Governing Documents. All assessments, together with interest (computed from its due date at a rate of 10% per annum or such higher rate as the Board may establish, subject to the limitations of Florida law), late charges as determined by Board resolution, costs, lien fees, filing fees, administrative fees, and reasonable attorneys' fees, shall be the personal obligation of each Owner and a lien upon each Unit until paid in full. Upon a transfer of title to a Unit, the grantee shall be jointly and severally liable for any assessments and other charges the at the time of conveyance.

Fairure of the Board to fix assessment amounts or rates or to deliver or mail each Owner an assessment notice shall not be deemed a waiver, modification, or a release of any Owner from the obligation to pay assessments. In such event, each Owner shall continue to pay Base Assessments and Neighborhood Assessments on the same basis as during the last year for which an assessment was made, if any, until a new assessment is levied, at which time the Association may retroactively assess any shortfalls in collections.

No Owner may exempt himself from liability for assessments by non-use of Common Area, abandonment of his or her Unit or any other means. The obligation to pay assessments is a separate and independent covenant on the part of each Owner. No diminution or abatement of assessments or set-off shall be claimed or allowed for any alleged failure of the Association or Board to take some action or perform some function required of it, or for inconvenience or discomfort arising from the making of repairs or improvements, or from any other action it takes.

The Association shall, upon request, furnish to any Owner liable for any type of assessment a certificate in writing signed by an Association officer setting forth whether such assessment has been paid. Such certificate shall be conclusive evidence of payment. The Association may require the advance payment of a reasonable processing fee for the issuance of such certificate.

Declarant's Option to Fund Budget Deficits. During the Class "B" Control Period, Declarant may satisfy its obligation for assessments on Units which it owns either by paying such assessments at the rate specified in Section 8.5 in the same manner as any other Owner, or by paying the difference between the amount of assessments levied on all other Units subject to assessment and the amount of actual expenditures by the Association during the fiscal year. Unless the Declarant otherwise notifies the Board in writing at least sixty (60) days before the beginning of each fiscal year, the Declarant shall be deemed to have elected to continue paying on the same basis as during the immediately preceding fiscal year. Regardless of the Declarant's election, the Declarant's obligations hereunder may be satisfied in the form of cash or by "in kind" contributions of services or materials, or by a combination of these. After termination of the Class "B" Control Period, the Declarant shall pay assessments on its unsold Units at the rate specified in Section 8.6.

Lien for Assessments. The Association shall have a lien against each Unit to secure payment of delinquent assessments, as well as interest, late charges (subject to the limitations of Florida law), costs, lien fees, filing fees, administrative fees, and reasonable attorneys' fees. Such lien shall be subject and inferior to (a) the liens of all taxes, bonds, or governmental assessments which by law would be superior, and (b) the lien for all sums secured by a first Mortgage of record (meaning any recorded Mortgage made in good faith and for value with first priority over other Mortgages made with a lender who is not related to the Mortgage grantor by blood or marriage) encumbering such Unit. Except for the foregoing liens, all other lienors securing liens on any Unit after the recordation of this Declaration in the Official Records shall be deemed to consent that such lien shall be inferior to liens for assessments, as provided herein, whether or not such consent is specifically set forth in the instruments creating such liens. Recordation of this Declaration in the Official Records shall constitute constructive notice to all subsequent purchasers and creditors or either, of the existence of the lien hereby created in favor of the Association and the priority thereof and shall place upon each such purchaser or creditor, other than a first Mortgagee or creditor listed under sub-Section (a), the duty of inquiring of the Association as to the status of assessments against any Unit within the Properties. The Association's lien shall be superior to the assessment ien of any Neighborhood Association. Such lien, when delinquent, may be enforced by suit judgment, and judicial or nonjudicial foreclosure.

The Association may bid for the Unit at the foreclosure sale and acquire, hold, lease, rent, mortgage, and convey the Unit. While property is owned by the Association following foreclosure: (a) no right to you shall be exercised on its behalf; (b) no assessment shall be levied on it; and (c) each other Unit shall be charged, in addition to its usual assessment, its pro rata share of the assessment that would have been charged such property had it not been acquired by the Association. The Association may sue for unpaid assessments and other charges authorized hereunder without foreclosing or waving the lien securing the same.

The sale or transfer of any Unit shall not affect the assessment lien or relieve such property from the lien for any subsequent assessment. However, the sale or transfer of any Unit pursuant to foreclosure of the first Mortgage shall extinguish the lien as to any installments of such assessments due prior to the Mortgagee's foreclosure. The subsequent Owner to the foreclosed property shall not be personally liable for assessments due prior to such acquisition of title. Such unpaid assessments shall be deemed to be Common Expenses collectible from Owners of all Units subject to assessment under Section 8.6, including such acquirer, its successors and assigns.

- 8.9. Exempt Property. The following property shall be exempt from payment of Base Assessments, Neighborhood Assessments, and Special Assessments:
- (a) All Common Area and such portions of the property owned by the Declarant as are included in the Area of Common Responsibility pursuant to Section 7.2;
- (b) Any property dedicated to and accepted by any governmental authority or public utility; and

(c) Property owned by any Neighborhood Association for the common use and enjoyment of its members, or owned by the members of a Neighborhood Association as tenants-in-common.

In addition, the Declarant and/or the Association shall have the right, but not the obligation, to grant exemptions to certain Persons qualifying for tax exempt status under Section 501(c) of the Internal Revenue Code so long as such Persons own property subject to this Declaration for purposes listed in Section 501(c).

thereof other than the Declarant or a Builder, a contribution shall be made by or on behalf of the purchaser to the working capital of the Association in the amount of \$250.00. This amount shall be in addition to not in lieu of, the annual Base Assessment and shall not be considered an advance payment of such assessment. This amount shall be deposited into the purchase and sales escrow and disbursed therefrom to the Association for use in covering operating expenses and other expenses incurred by the Association pursuant to this Declaration and the By-Laws.

PART FOUR: COMMUNETY DEVELOPMENT

ARTICLE IX EXPANSION OF THE COMMUNITY

9.1. Expansion by the Declarant. Declarant may, subject to the provisions of this Declaration, submit additional property to this Declaration so long as such additional property is contiguous to the Properties and is made part of the same PUD approval by the City. Expansion of the community shall be accomplished by filing a Supplemental Declaration in the Official Records describing the additional property to be subjected. A Supplemental Declaration filed pursuant to this Section shall not require the consent of any Person except the owner of such property, if other than Declarant.

The Declarant's right to expand the community pursuant to this Section shall expire on December 31, 2006.

Nothing in this Declaration shall be construed to require the Declarant or any successor to subject additional property to this Declaration.

9.2. Expansion by the Association. After obtaining the approval of the Master Association, the Association may also subject additional property to the provisions of this Declaration by filing a Supplemental Declaration in the Official Records describing the additional property. Any such Supplemental Declaration shall require the affirmative vote or the written consent of: (i) more than 50% of the Class "A" votes of the Association represented at a meeting duly called for such purpose, (ii) the owner of the property, and (iii) the Declarant, so long as the

Declarant owns property subject to this Declaration or which may become subject to this Declaration in accordance with Section 9.1. The Supplemental Declaration shall be signed by the President and Secretary of the Association, by the owner of the property and by Declarant, if Declarant's consent is necessary.

- 9.3. Additional Covenants and Easements. The Declarant may subject any portion of the Properties to additional covenants and easements, including covenants obligating the Association to maintain and insure such property and authorizing the Association to recover its costs through Neighborhood Assessments. Such additional covenants and easements may be set forth either in a Supplemental Declaration subjecting such property to this Declaration or in a separate Supplemental Declaration referencing property previously subjected to this Declaration. If the property is owned by someone other than Declarant, then the consent of the Owner(s) shall be necessary and shall be evidenced by their execution of the Supplemental Declaration. Any such Supplemental Declaration may supplement, create exceptions to, or otherwise modify the terms of this Declaration as it applies to the subject property in order to reflect the different character and intended use of such property.
- 9.4. Membership in Master Association. This Association is a member of the Master Association, and such membership is not assignable except to the successor-in-interest of the Association. This Association shall represent the interests of all of its Members. By acceptance of a deed or other instrument evidencing an ownership interest in the Properties, each Owner accepts a representative membership in the Master Association, acknowledges the authority of the Master Association as stated in the Master Declaration, agrees to abide by and be bound by the provisions of the Master Declaration, the articles of incorporation, the by-laws and other rules and regulations of the Master Association, as they may be amended from time to time, and as they are applicable to the Properties, and agrees that the assessments provided for herein shall include assessments to which all Owners are subject pursuant to the Master Declaration.
- 9.5. Effect of Filing Supplemental Declaration. Any Supplemental Declaration filed pursuant to this Article shall be effective upon recording in the Official Records unless otherwise specified in such Supplemental Declaration. On the effective date of the Supplemental Declaration, any additional property subjected to this Declaration shall be assigned voting rights in the Association and assessment liability in accordance with the provisions of this Declaration.

ARTICLE X ADDITIONAL RIGHTS RESERVED TO DECLARANT

10.1. Withdrawal of Property. The Declarant reserves the right to amend this Declaration, so long as it has a right to annex additional property pursuant to Section 9.1, for the purpose of removing any portion of the Properties which has not yet been improved with structures from the coverage of this Declaration. Such amendment shall not require the consent of any Person other than the Owner(s) of the property to be withdrawn, if not the Declarant. If the property is Common Area, the Association shall consent to such withdrawal.

- 10.2. Marketing and Sales Activities. The Declarant and Builders authorized by Declarant may maintain and carry on upon portions of the Common Area such facilities and activities as, in the sole opinion of the Declarant, may be reasonably required, convenient, or incidental to the construction or sale of Units including, but not limited to, business offices, signs, model units, and sales offices. The Declarant and authorized Builders shall have easements for access to and use of such facilities.
- Right to Develop. The Declarant and its employees, agents and designees shall have a right of access and use and an easement over and upon all of the Common Area for the purpose of making, constructing and installing such improvements to the Common Area as it deems appropriate in its sole discretion. Neither the Association or any Neighborhood Association shall take any action which impacts the ability of the Declarant, its successors, assigns and/or affiliates, to carry out to completion its development plans and related construction activities for The Sanctuary, as such plans are expressed in the Master Plan, as such may be amended and updated from time to time.

Every Person that acquires any interest in the Properties acknowledges that The Sanctuary is a master planned community, the development of which is likely to extend over many years, and agrees not to protest, challenge or otherwise object to (a) changes in uses or density of property outside the Neighborhood in which such Person holds an interest, or (b) changes in the Master Plan as it relates to property outside the Neighborhood in which such Person holds an interest.

- 10.4. Additional Covenants. The Declarant or an Owner of a parcel within the Properties may record additional covenants, conditions, restrictions, and easements applicable to portions of the Properties, and may form condominium associations, subassociations, or cooperatives governing such property. Any such instrument shall be consistent with the provisions of Section 1.3, and no Person shall record any declaration of covenants, conditions and restrictions, or declaration of condominium or similar instrument affecting any portion of the Properties without Declarant's review and written consent. Any attempted recordation without such consent shall result in such instrument being void and of no force and effect unless subsequently approved by written consent signed by the Declarant and recorded in the Official Records.
- 10.5. Right to Approve Changes in Community Standards. No amendment to or modification of any Use Restrictions or Architectural Studelines shall be effective without prior notice to and the written approval of Declarant so long as the Declarant owns property subject to this Declaration or which may become subject to this Declaration in accordance with Section 9.1.
- 10.6. Right to Transfer or Assign Declarant Rights. Any or all of the special rights and obligations of the Declarant set forth in this Declaration or the By-Laws may be transferred in whole or in part to other Persons; provided, the transfer shall not reduce an obligation nor enlarge a right beyond that which the Declarant has under this Declaration or the By-Laws. No such transfer or assignment shall be effective unless it is in a written instrument signed by the Declarant and duly recorded in the Official Records. The foregoing sentence shall not preclude Declarant from permitting other Persons to exercise, on a one time or limited basis, any right reserved to

Declarant in this Declaration where Declarant does not intend to transfer such right in its entirety, and in such case it shall not be necessary to record any written assignment unless necessary to evidence Declarant's consent to such exercise.

- 10.7. Right to Approve Sales Materials. All sales, promotional, and advertising materials, and all forms for deeds, contracts for sale and other closing documents for the subdivision and sale of property in the Properties by any Builder may be subject to the prior approval of Declarant, upon request of Declarant, which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld. Declarant shall deliver notice to any Builder of Declarant's approval or disapproval of all such materials and documents within thirty (30) days of receipt of such materials and documents, and, if disapproved, set forth the specific changes requested. If Declarant fails to do so within such thirty (30) day period, Declarant Shall be deemed to have waived any objections to such material as and documents and to have approved the foregoing. Upon disapproval, the foregoing procedure shall be repeated until approval is obtained or deemed to be obtained.
- 10.8. <u>Use of Name "The Sanctuary"</u>. No Person shall use the name "The Sanctuary," its logo, or any derivative of such name or logo in any printed or promotional material without the Declarant's or Association's prior written consent. Until the termination of the Class "B" Control Period, the Declaration shall have the sole right to approve the use of The Sanctuary name and logo, and such right shall automatically pass to the Association at the end of the Class "B" Control Period. However, Owners may use the name "The Sanctuary" in printed or promotional matter where such term is used solely to specify that particular property is located within The Sanctuary.
- 10.9. Termination of Rights Unless otherwise specified, the rights contained in this Article shall not terminate until the earlier of (a) December 31, 2006, or (b) recording by Declarant of a written statement that all sales activity has ceased.
- 10.10. Density Transfers. If an Owner of a parcel of property shall develop such property so that the number of Units or dwellings contained therein is less than the allowable number of Units or dwellings allocated by the Master Plan to that particular parcel, the excess allowable Units or dwellings not used by the Owner (with respect to that parcel) shall inure to the benefit of Declarant's remaining properties described on Exhibits "A."

PART FIVE: PROPERTY RIGHTS WITHIN THE COMMUNITY

ARTICLE XI(EASEMENTS

- 11.1. Easements in Common Area. The Declarant grants to each Owner a nonexclusive right and easement of use, access, and enjoyment in and to the Common Area, subject to:
 - (a) The Governing Documents and any other applicable covenants;

40

OR377731;2

- (b) Any restrictions or limitations contained in any deed conveying such property to the Association;
- (c) The right of the Board to adopt Rules and Regulations governing the use and enjoyment of the Common Area, including rules limiting the number of guests who may use the Common Area;
- (d) The right of the Board to suspend the right of an Owner to use any of the Common Area (i) for any period during which any charge against such Owner's Unit remains delinquent, and (ii) for violation of the Governing Documents after notice and a hearing pursuant to Section 3.23 of the By-Laws;
- (e) The right of the Association, acting through the Board, to dedicate or transfer all or any part of the Common Area, subject to such approval requirements as may be set forth in this Declaration;
- (f) The right of the Board to impose reasonable membership requirements and charge reasonable admission of other use fees for the use of any recreational facility situated upon the Common Area;
- (g) The right of the Board to permit use of any recreational facilities situated on the Common Area by persons other than Owners, their families, lessees and guests upon payment of use fees established by the Board.
- (h) The right of the Association, acting through the Board, to mortgage, pledge, or hypothecate any or all of its real or personal property as security for money borrowed or debts incurred, subject to the approval requirements set forth in Sections 16.9 and 18.4; and
- (i) The rights of certain Owners to the exclusive use of those portions of the Common Area designated "Exclusive Common Areas," as described in Article XII.

Any Owner may extend his or her right of use and enjoyment to the members of his or her family, lessees, and social invitees, as applicable, subject to the Rules and Regulations adopted by the Board. An Owner who rents or leases his or her Unit shall be deemed to have assigned its appurtenant property interests to the lessee or tenant for the period of the lease.

11.2. Easements of Encroachment. The Declarent grants reciprocal appurtenant easements of encroachment, and for maintenance and use of any permitted encroachment, between each Unit and any adjacent Common Area and between adjacent Units due to the unintentional placement or settling or shifting of the improvements constructed, reconstructed, or altered thereon (in accordance with the terms of these restrictions) to a distance of not more than three feet, as measured from any point on the common boundary along a line perpendicular to such boundary. However, in no event shall an easement for encroachment exist if such encroachment occurred due

to willful and knowing conduct on the part of, or with the knowledge and consent of, the Person claiming the benefit of such easement.

11.3. Easements for Utilities, Etc.

- (a) The Declarant reserves for itself, so long as the Declarant owns any property described on Exhibit "A" of this Declaration, and grants to the Association and all utility providers, perpetual non-exclusive easements: (i) on property which Declarant owns; (ii) within public rights of way; and (iii) on easements reserved for such purpose on recorded plats, for the purpose of installing utilities and infrastructure to serve the Properties, cable and other systems for sending and receiving data and/or other electronic signals, monitoring and similar systems, walkways, pathways and trails, drainage systems, street lights and signage.
- (b) The Declarant reserves for itself, so long as the Declarant owns any property described on Exhibit "A" of this Declaration, and grants to the Association and all utility providers, perpetual non-exclusive easements throughout all of the Properties (but not through a structure) for the purpose of (i) inspecting, maintaining, repairing and replacing the utilities, infrastructure and other improvements described in Section 11.3(a); and (ii) access to read utility meters; provided, however maintaining, repairing or replacing any utility or infrastructure shall not permit the easement volder to increase the size or type of use or impose a greater burden on the holder of the servient estate.
- (c) Declarant shall have the non-exclusive right and power to grant and record in the Official Records specific easements which are consistent with those generally reserved to itself under sub-Section 11.3(b) as may be necessary, in the sole discretion of Declarant, in connection with the orderly development of any property described on Exhibit "A."
- (d) All work associated with the exercise of the easements described in subsections (a) and (b) of this Section shall be performed in such a manner as to minimize interference with the use and enjoyment of the property burdened by the easement. Upon completion of the work, the Person exercising the easement shall restore the property, to the extent reasonably possible, to its condition prior to the commencement of the work. The exercise of these easements shall not extend to permitting entry into the structures, for shall it unreasonably interfere with the use of any property and, except in an emergency, entry onto any property shall be made only after reasonable notice to the Owner or occupant.
- 11.4. Telecommunications. Declarant reserves to itself, its affiliates, successors, and assigns, the exclusive and perpetual right and easement to operate within the Properties and to service the buildings and the structures within the Properties, a central telecommunications (including telephone, cable television, intranet/internet, and security monitoring) receiving and distribution system, including conduits, wires, amplifiers, towers, antenna, and other related apparatus, equipment and facilities as Declarant, in its discretion, deems appropriate. Such exclusive and perpetual right shall include, without limitation, Declarant's right to select and contract with companies licensed to provide telecommunications and cable television service in

the Properties, and to charge Member users a reasonable fee not to exceed the maximum allowable charge for such service, as from time to time is defined by the laws, rules, and regulations of the relevant governmental authority, if applicable. Additionally, the contracts between Declarant and such companies may provide for Declarant to share in the revenue derived from such contracts. Declarant may at any time assign its rights hereunder to the Association, and, at such time as the Declarant no longer owns any of the Properties, such right shall be automatically deemed assigned to the Association.

Easements for Maintenance, Emergency and Enforcement. The Declarant grants to the Association easements over the Properties as necessary to enable the Association to fulfill its maintenance responsibilities under Article VII. The Association shall also have the right, but not the obligation, to enter upon any Unit in the event of an emergency, to preserve the quality of life within the community, to perform maintenance, and to inspect for the purpose of ensuring compliance with and enforce the Governing Documents. Such right may be exercised by any member of the Board and its duly authorized agents and assignees, and all emergency personnel in the performance of their duties. Except in an emergency situation, entry shall only be during reasonable hours and affect notice to the Owner or occupant.

11.6. Easements for Lake and Pond Maintenance and Flood Water. The Declarant reserves for itself, the Astociation, and their successors, assigns, and designees, the nonexclusive right and easement, but not the obligation, to enter upon bodies of water and wetlands located within the Area of Common Responsibility to: (a) install, operate, maintain, and replace pumps to supply irrigation water to the Area of Common Responsibility; (b) construct, maintain, and repair structures and equipment used for retaining water; and (c) maintain such areas in a manner consistent with the Community Water Standard. The Declarant, the Association, and their successors, assigns and designees shall have an access easement over and across any of the Properties abutting or containing bodies of water or wetlands to the extent reasonably necessary to exercise their rights under this Section.

The Declarant further reserves for itself, the Association, and their successors, assigns and designees, a perpetual, nonexclusive right and easement of access and encroachment over the Common Area, and Units, adjacent to or within 100 feet of bodies of water and wetlands within the Properties, in order to: (a) temporarily flood, relocate water upon, and maintain water over such portions of the Properties; (b) alter in any manner and generally maintain the bodies of water and wetlands within the Area of Common Responsibility; and (c) maintain and landscape the slopes and banks pertaining to such areas. All persons entitled to exercise these easements shall use reasonable care in and repair any damage resulting from the intentional exercise of such easements. Nothing herein shall be construed to make Declarant or any other Person liable for damage resulting from flooding due to hurricanes, heavy rainfall, or other natural occurrences.

11.7. Easement for Stormwater Drainage. Every Unit, the Common Area, and the common property of any Neighborhood Association are burdened with an easement required by the City, for storm water drainage and retention systems installed by the Declarant within the Properties. No structure, fence or landscaping that interferes with the flow or retention of storm

water shall be permitted and no refuse shall be placed upon or allowed to remain on any part of any Unit within any easement area for storm water drainage or retention, and the storm water drainage and retention areas, including drainage swales or retention ponds, shall not be filled or otherwise changed so as to alter or block the flow or the quantity of water. Owners within which any easement for storm water drainage or retention lines are located shall be responsible for the maintenance of such areas to permit the flow and retention of water in accordance with the storm water drainage and retention system plan required and approved by the City. If any Owner shall fail to comply with any part or all of the restrictions contained in this Section, the Association shall notify the Owner in writing, shall have the right to correct such failure to comply herewith, and to assess all costs incurred as a Specific Assessment.

ARTICLE XII EXCLUSIVE COMMON AREAS

12.1. Purpose. Certain portions of the Common Area may be designated as Exclusive Common Area and reserved for the exclusive use or primary benefit of Owners and occupants of one or more Units (hereinafter "Unit Exclusive Common Area") or Neighborhoods (hereinafter Neighborhood Exclusive Common Area"). By way of illustration and not limitation, Exclusive Common Areas may include entry features, recreational facilities, landscaped medians and cul-de-sacs, lakes and other portions of the Common Area within or in proximity to the particular Neighborhood(s) or Unit(s) to which they are assigned.

12.2. Assignment, Reassignment and Conversion.

(a) By Declarant. The Declarant may assign a portion of the Common Area as Exclusive Common Area in the deed conveying such area to the Association or on the subdivision plat relating to such Common Area; provided, however, any such assignment shall not preclude the Declarant from later assigning use of the same Exclusive Common Area to additional Units, and/or Neighborhoods, so long as the Declarant has a right to subject additional property to this Declaration pursuant to Section 9.1.

(b) By Association. Subject to Section 12.2(c):

(i) The Association may, by resolution, assign as Neighborhood Exclusive Common Area any portion of the Common Area not previously assigned, and may convert Neighborhood Exclusive Common Area to general Common Area, upon approval of

(A) the Board; and

(B) Neighborhood Representatives representing more than 50% of the Class "A" votes in the Association; and

(C) Owners entitled to cast more than 50% of the Class "A" votes of Units in the Neighborhood to which the Exclusive Common Area is then or will be assigned.

7115	TP1	
	mon A	association may, by resolution, assign as Unit Exclusive Common Area rea not previously assigned, and Unit Exclusive Common Area may mmon Area, upon approval of:
oc converted to gene	iai Coi	inion ritea, upon approvar of.
	(A)	the Board; and
Class "A" votes in t	(B) he Ass	Neighborhood Representatives representing more than 50% of the ociation; and
2	(C)	if assigning Common Area as Unit Evaluaive Common Area the
Owner of the Unit to		if assigning Common Area as Unit Exclusive Common Area, the the Exclusive Common Area is proposed to be assigned; and
assigned as such by Exclusive Common		if (but only if) reassigning Unit Exclusive Common Area originally ant pursuant to Section 12.2(a), the Owner of the Unit to which the then assigned.
Common Area as Un	H Excl	Association may, by resolution, reassign Neighborhood Exclusive usive Common Area, or may reassign Unit Exclusive Common Area common Area, upon approval of
	(A)	the Board; and
	(B)	Owners entitled to cast more than 50% of the Class "A" votes of
Units in the Neighbo	rhood	to which the Exclusive Common Area is then or will be assigned; and
	(C)	if reassigning Neighborhood Exclusive Common Area as Unit
Exclusive Common proposed to be assign		the Owner of the Unit to which the Exclusive Common Area is
	(D)	if (but only if reassigning Unit Exclusive Common Area originally
assigned as such by I Exclusive Common.	eclara	nt pursuant to Section 12.2(a), the Owner of the Unit to which the Unit
		(C)
(iv)		Association may, by resolution, reassign Neighborhood Exclusive
Common Area to on	e or m	ore additional or other Neighborhoods upon approval of
	(A)	the Board; and
	(B)	Owners entitled to cast more than 50% of the Class "A" votes
attributable to the U		the Neighborhood(s) to which the Exclusive Common Area is then
assigned; and		

45

(C) Owners entitled to cast more than 50% of the Class "A" votes of Units in the Neighborhood(s) to which the Exclusive Common Area is to be reassigned.

- (v) The Association may, by resolution, reassign Unit Exclusive Common Area to one or more additional or other Units upon approval of
 - (A) the Board; and
 - (B) the Owner(s) of the Unit(s) to which it is then assigned; and
 - (C) the Owner(s) of the Unit(s) to which it is proposed to be reassigned.

Approval by Declarant. As long as the Declarant owns any property subject to this Declaration or which may become subject to this Declaration in accordance with Section 9.1, any such assignment, feassignment or conversion under Section 12.2(b) shall also require the Declarant's written consent.

- 12.3. Maintenance of Exclusive Common Areas by Association. All costs which the Association incurs for maintenance, repair, replacement, operation and insurance of Exclusive Common Area which timaintains, operates or insures, respectively, shall be treated as follows:
- (a) if Neighborhood Exclusive Common Area, then such costs shall be a Neighborhood Expense to be allocated among all Units in the Neighborhood(s) to which the Neighborhood Exclusive Common Area sassigned; and
- (b) if Unit Exclusive Common Area, then such costs shall be assessed against the Unit(s) to which the Unit Exclusive Common Area is assigned as a Specific Assessment;

except that costs of insuring Exclusive Common Area shall be a general Common Expense unless such Exclusive Common Area results in a material, calculable addition to the insurance premium that the Association would otherwise pay for such insurance.

12.4. <u>Use by Others</u>. The Association may, upon approval of more than 50% of the members of the Neighborhood Committee or board of directors of the Neighborhood Association for the Neighborhood(s) to which any Exclusive Common Area is assigned, permit Owners of Units in other Neighborhoods to use all or a portion of such Exclusive Common Area upon payment of reasonable user fees, which fees shall be used to offset the Neighborhood Expenses attributable to such Exclusive Common Area.

PARTY WALLS AND OTHER SHARED STRUCTURES

13.1. General Rules of Law to Apply. Each wall, fence driveway or similar structure built as a part of the original construction on the Units which serves and/or separates any two adjoining Units shall constitute a party structure. To the extent not inconsistent with the provisions of this Section, the general rules of law regarding party walls and liability for property damage due to negligence or willful acts or omissions shall apply thereto.

13.2. <u>Maintenance</u>; <u>Damage and Destruction</u>. The cost of reasonable repair and maintenance of a party structure shall be shared equally by the Owners who make use of the party structure.

If a party structure is destroyed or damaged by fire or other casualty, then to the extent that such damage is not covered by insurance and repaired out of the proceeds of insurance, any Owner who has used the structure may restore it. If other Owners thereafter use the structure, they shall contribute to the restoration cost in equal proportions. However, such contribution will not prejudice the right to call for a larger contribution from the other users under any rule of law regarding liability for negligent or willful acts or omissions.

- 13.3 Right to Contribution Runs With Land. The right of any Owner to contribution from any other Owner under this Section shall be appurtenant to the land and shall pass to such Owner's successors in-title.
- 13.4. Disputes: Any dispute arising concerning a party structure shall be handled in accordance with the provisions of Article XIV.

PART SIX: RELATIONSHIPS WITHIN AND OUTSIDE THE COMMUNITY

DISPUTE RESOLUTION AND LIMITATION ON LITIGATION

- 14.1. <u>Dispute Notification and Resolution Procedure (Declarant Disputes)</u>. Any disputes between the Association (or any Owners) and Declarant or any director, officer, partner, member, manager, employee, subcontractor or agent of Declarant relating to this Declaration, the use or condition of the Properties, and/or the construction and installation of any improvements located thereon shall be subject to the following provisions:
- (a) Notice: Any person with a claim against Declarant or any director, officer, partner, member, manager, employee, subcontractor or agent thereof (collectively "Declarant" for purposes of this section) shall notify Declarant in writing of the claim, describing the nature of the claim and the proposed remedy (the "Claim Notice").
- (b) Right to Inspect and Right to Corrective Action: Within a reasonable period after receipt of the Claim Notice, which period shall not exceed sixty (60) days, Declarant and the claimant shall meet at a mutually acceptable place within the Properties to discuss the claim. At such meeting or at such other mutually-agreeable time, Declarant and Declarant's representatives shall have full access to the Property that is subject to the claim for purposes of inspecting the Property. The parties shall negotiate in good faith in an attempt to resolve the claim. If Declarant elects to take any corrective action, Declarant and Declarant's representatives and agents shall be provided full access to the Property to take and complete corrective action.

- Litigation: If the Association and/or Owner has complied with the requirements of subparagraphs (a) and (b) above and Declarant denies any responsibility for the claim, accepts only partial responsibility, or accepts responsibility but the parties cannot in good faith agree on an appropriate remedy, the Association and/or Owner may bring an action in any court of competent jurisdiction to resolve the dispute. The Association and each Owner covenants that they shall forbear from commencing any litigation against Declarant without complying with the procedures described in subparagraphs (a) and (b) above. If the Association or any Owner breaches the foregoing covenant, Declarant may obtain an appropriate order compelling the Association and/or Owner to comply with the procedures described in subparagraphs (a) and (b). The procedures set forth in subparagraphs (a) and (b) above shall not apply to any action taken by the Association against Declarant for delinquent assessments, which shall be governed by Article VIII. Furthermore, nothing herein shall prevent the Association or any Owner from commencing any legal action which in the good faith determination of the Board or Owner is necessary to preserve any Association's be Owner's rights under any applicable statute of limitations, provided that the Association or Owner shall take no further steps in prosecuting the action until it has complied with the procedures described in subparagraphs (a) and (b).
- (d) <u>Miscellaneous</u>. Notwithstanding any other provision herein to the contrary, in any dispute between the Association and/or any Owner and Declarant, each party shall bear its own attorneys fees. Any and all communications by and between the parties, whether written or oral, which are delivered by the parties or their attorneys or other representatives in an effort to settle the matter shall be considered communications undertaken in the course of effecting a settlement or compromise and as such shall not be admissible as an admission on the part of any party or any representative or agent of that party to be utilized for any such purpose in any action or proceeding. Nothing herein shall be considered to reduce or extend any applicable statute of limitations.
- 14.2. Notice of Significant Legal Proceedings. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, the Board shall not institute any significant legal proceeding, including any arbitration or judicial reference proceeding, against any person without providing the Members of the Association with at least thirty (30) days' prior written notice of the Association's intention to institute legal proceedings. The notice shall describe the purpose of the proceeding, the parties to the proceeding, the anticipated cost to the Association (including attorneys' fees) in processing the proceeding, the source of funds to process the proceeding (reserves or special or regular assessments), and suggested information that should be disclosed to third parties, such as prospective purchasers and lenders, while the proceeding is being prosecuted. For purposes herein, "significant legal proceeding" shall mean any legal proceeding in which it reasonably could be anticipated that any of the following events could occur.
- (a) the levy of a special assessment to fund all or any portion of the costs of the proceeding;
- (b) the expenditure of funds from the Association's reserves in connection with the proceeding in an amount in excess of five percent (5 %) of the then current reserves;

- (c) the amount of the claim is in excess of Twenty-Five Thousand and 00/100 Dollars (\$25,000); or
- (d) the action could have a material adverse effect on the ability to sell and/or refinance any Unit within the Properties during the period the proceeding is being prosecuted.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the notice shall not be required to commence and pursue any action to collect delinquent assessments as described in Article VIII. Furthermore, if the Board in good faith determines that there is insufficient time to provide prior notice to the Members as required herein prior to the expiration of any applicable statute of limitations or prior to the loss of any other significant right of the Association, the Board may take the necessary steps to commence the proceeding to preserve the rights of the Association, provided that as soon as is reasonably practical thereafter, and not later than thirty (30) days following the commencement of the proceeding, the Board shall provide the Members with notice as required herein.

ARTICLE XV DIACENT PROPERTY AND PROPERTY OWNERS

15.1. Private Amenities. Access to and use of any Private Amenity is strictly subject to the rules and procedures of the owner of such Private Amenity, and no Person gains any right to enter or to use any Private Amenity by virtue of membership in the Association or ownership or occupancy of a Unit.

All Persons, including all Owners, are hereby advised that no representations or warranties have been or are made by the Declarant) the Association, any Builder, or by any Person acting on behalf of any of the foregoing, with regard to the continuing ownership or operation of the Private Amenities. No purported representation or warranty in such regard, written or oral, shall be effective unless specifically set forth in a written instrument executed by the record owner of the Private Amenity.

The ownership or operation of any Rrivate amenity may change at any time by virtue of, but without limitation, (a) the sale to or assumption of operations by an independent Person, (b) establishment of, or conversion of the membership structure to, an "equity" club or similar arrangement whereby the members of a Private Amenity or an entity owned or controlled by its members become the owner(s) and/or operator(s) of the Private Amenity, or (c) the conveyance of a Private Amenity to one or more affiliates, shareholders, employees, or independent contractors of the Declarant. No consent of the Association, any Neighborhood Association, any Neighborhood Representative, or any Owner shall be required to effectuate any change in ownership or operation of any Private Amenity, subject to the terms of any written agreements entered into by such owners.

Rights to use the Private Amenities will be granted only to such persons, and on such terms and conditions, as may be determined by their respective owners. Such owners shall have the right, from time to time in their sole and absolute discretion and without notice, to amend or waive

the terms and conditions of use of their respective Private Amenities and to terminate use rights altogether.

- 15.2. Special Districts. The Association shall have the power, and is hereby authorized, to contract with and to cooperate with any special service, utility, or tax district which may be created as a special purpose unit of local government within, adjacent to, or in the vicinity of the Properties in accordance with Florida law, or a tax exempt private nonprofit corporation or foundation ereated under Florida and/or federal law, as applicable, in order to ensure that their respective responsibilities are discharged. The Association is further authorized to act on behalf of its Members to ensure that the level of services provided by any Special District, if created, is consistent with the Community-Wide Standard.
- 15.3 Conservation Easements. Declarant reserves the right to grant conservation easements to qualified grantees over and across Common Area and portions of the Area of Common Responsibility. Such conservation easements shall mean easements or dedications granted by the Declarant pursuant to and in compliance with Chapter 170(h) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended from time to time.
- 15.4. Adjacent Properties. Adjacent to or in the vicinity of the Properties and within the Master Plan for River Cake PUD, there are certain nonresidential areas, special districts, and government-owned tracts which are not subject to this Declaration and are neither Units, nor Common Area as defined in this Declaration (hereinafter "adjacent properties"). Such adjacent properties are not subject to this Declaration, and the owners of such adjacent properties shall not be Members of the Association and shall not be entitled to vote, nor shall they be subject to assessment under Article VIII of (his Declaration.

The Declarant or the owners of some or all of the adjacent properties may enter into contractual agreements for the provision of services or a covenant to share costs with the Association which obligate the owners of such adjacent properties to share in certain costs associated with the maintenance, repair, replacement and insuring of portions of the Area of Common Responsibility, if any, which are used by or benefit jointly the owners of such adjacent properties and the Owners within the Properties, or which obligate the Association to share in certain costs associated with the maintenance, repair, replacement and insuring of portions of such adjacent properties, if any, which are used by or benefit jointly the owners of such adjacent properties and the Owners within the Properties. The owners of such adjacent properties shall be subject to assessment by the Association in accordance with the provisions of the covenant to share costs. The owners of the adjacent properties shall not be subject to the restrictions contained in this Declaration.



ARTICLE XVI MORTGAGEE PROVISIONS

The following provisions are for the benefit of holders, insurers and guarantors of first Mortgages on Units in the Properties. The provisions of this Article apply to both this Declaration and to the By-Laws, notwithstanding any other provisions contained therein.

- 16.1. Notices of Action. An institutional holder, insurer, or guarantor of a first Mortgage who provides a written request to the Association (such request to state the name and address of such holder, insurer, or guarantor and the street address of the Unit to which its Mortgage relates, thereby becoming an "Eligible Holder"), will be entitled to timely written notice of:
- (a) Any condemnation loss or any casualty loss which affects a material portion of the Properties or which affects any Unit on which there is a first Mortgage held, insured, or guaranteed by such Eligible Holder;
- (b) Any delinquency in the payment of assessments or charges owed by a Unit subject to the Mortgage of such Eligible Holder, where such delinquency has continued for a period of sixty (60) days, or any other violation of the Governing Documents relating to such Unit or the Owner or Occupant which is not cured within sixty (60) days;
- (c) Any lapse, carcellation, or material modification of any insurance policy maintained by the Association; or
- (d) Any proposed action which would require the consent of a specified percentage of Eligible Holders.
- 16.2. Special FHLMC Provision. First Mortgagees may, jointly or singly, pay taxes or other charges which are in default and which may or have become a charge against the Common Area and may pay overdue premiums on casualty insurance policies or secure new casualty insurance coverage upon the lapse of an Association policy, and first Mortgagees making such payments shall be entitled to immediate reimbursement from the Association.

In addition to and not in lieu of the approval requirements contained elsewhere, so long as required by the Federal Home Loan Mortgage Corporation, the Association shall not do the following unless approved by: (i) at least 67% of the first Mortgagees, or (ii) Neighborhood Representatives representing at least 67% of the total Class "A" vote:

(a) By act or omission seek to abandon, partition, subdivide, encumber, sell, or transfer all or any portion of the real property comprising the Common Area which the Association owns, directly or indirectly (the granting of easements for utilities or other similar purposes consistent with the intended use of the Common Area shall not be deemed a transfer within the meaning of this subsection);

- (b) Change the method of determining the obligations, assessments, dues, or other charges which may be levied against an Owner of a Unit (a decision, including contracts, by the Board or provisions of any declaration subsequently recorded on any portion of the Properties regarding assessments for Neighborhoods or other similar areas shall not be subject to this provision where such decision or subsequent declaration is otherwise authorized by this Declaration);
- (c) By act or omission change, waive, or abandon any scheme of regulations or enforcement pertaining to architectural design, exterior appearance or maintenance of Units and the Common Area (the issuance and amendment of architectural standards, procedures, rules and regulations, or use restrictions shall not constitute a change, waiver, or abandonment within the meaning of this provision);
 - (d) Fail maintain insurance, as required by this Declaration; or
- (e) Use hazard insurance proceeds for any Common Area losses for other than the repair, replacement of reconstruction of such property.
- 16.3. Other Provisions for First Lien Holders. To the extent not inconsistent with Florida law:
- (a) Any restoration or repair of the Properties after a partial condemnation or damage due to an insurable hazard shall be performed substantially in accordance with this Declaration and the original plans and specifications unless the approval is obtained of the Eligible Holders of first Mortgages on Units to which more than 51% of the Class "A" votes of Units subject to Mortgages held by such Eligible Holders are allocated.
- (b) Any election to terminate the Association after substantial destruction or a substantial taking in condemnation shall require the approval of the Eligible Holders of first Mortgages on Units to which more than 50% of the Class "A" votes of Units subject to Mortgages held by such Eligible Holders are allocated.
- 16.4. <u>Amendments to Documents</u>. The following provisions do not apply to amendments to the constituent documents or termination of the Association as a result of destruction, damage, or condemnation pursuant to Section 16.3(a) and (b), or to the addition of land in accordance with Article IX, or the withdrawal of land in accordance with Section 10.1.
- (a) The consent of (i) Neighborhood Representatives representing at least 67% of the Class "A" votes, (ii) the Declarant, so long as it owns any land subject to this Declaration, and (iii) Eligible Holders of first Mortgages on Units to which at 1935 51% of the Class "A" votes of Units subject to a Mortgage held by an Eligible Holder appertain, shall be required to terminate the Association.

- (b) The consent of (i) Neighborhood Representatives representing at least 67% of the Class "A" votes, (ii) the Declarant, so long as it owns any land subject to this Declaration, and (iii) Eligible Holders of first Mortgages on Units to which more than 51% of the Class "A" votes of Units subject to a Mortgage appertain, shall be required materially to amend any provisions of the Declaration, By-Laws, or Articles of Incorporation, which change any of the following:
 - (i) voting rights;

increase assessments, assessment liens, or priority of such liens;

reserves for maintenance, repair, and replacement of the Common

Area:

liability insurance or fidelity bonds;

(v) interests in or rights to use Common Area or Exclusive Common Area;

(vi) responsibility for maintenance and repair of the Properties;

- (vii) expansion or contraction of the Properties or the addition, annexation, or withdrawal of Properties to or from the Association (provided that actions taken under Article IX or Section 10.1 shall not be considered an amendment);
 - (viii) boundaries of any Unit or converting Units to Common Area or vise versa;
 - (ix) restrictions on leasing of Units;
- (x) imposition of any right of first refusal or similar restriction of the right of any Owner to sell, transfer, or otherwise convey his or her Unit;
- (xi) establishment of self-management by the Association where professional management has been required by an Eligible Holder, or
- (xii) any provisions included in the Declaration, By-Laws, or Articles of Incorporation which are for the express benefit of holders, guarantors, or insurers of first Mortgages on Units.
- 16.5. No Priority. No provision of this Declaration or the By-Laws gives or shall be construed as giving any Owner or other party priority over any rights of the first Mortgagee of any Unit in the case of distribution to such Owner of insurance proceeds or condemnation awards for losses to or a taking of the Common Area.

- 16.6. <u>Notice to Association</u>. Upon request, each Owner shall be obligated to furnish to the Association the name and address of the holder of any Mortgage encumbering such Owner's Unit.
- 16.7. Failure of Mortgagee to Respond. Any Mortgagee who receives a written request from the Board to respond to or consent to any action shall be deemed to have approved such action if the Association does not receive a written response from the Mortgagee within thirty (30) days of the date of the Association's request, provided such request is delivered to the Mortgagee by certified or registered mail, return receipt requested.
- 16-8 Construction of Article XVI. Nothing contained in this Article shall be construed to reduce the percentage vote that must otherwise be obtained under the Declaration, By-Laws, or Florida law for any of the acts set out in this Article.
- 16.9. HUD/VA Approval. As long as there is a Class "B" membership, the following actions shall require the prior approval of the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development or the U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, if either such agency is insuring or guaranteeing the Mortgage on any Unit: merger, consolidation or dissolution of the Association; annexation of additional property; dedication, conveyance or mortgaging of Common Area; or material amendment of his Declaration. The granting of easements for utilities or other similar purposes consistent with the intended use of the Common Area shall not be deemed a conveyance within the meaning of this Section.

PART SEVEN: CHANGES IN THE COMMUNITY

CHANGES IN OWNERSHIP

Any Owner desiring to sell or otherwise transfer title to his or her Unit shall give the Board at least seven (7) days' prior written notice of the name and address of the purchaser or transferee, the date of such transfer of title, and such other information as the Board may reasonably require. For purposes of determining the rights and obligations of the parties under the Governing Documents, the transfer shall be effective upon recording an instrument conveying title in the Official Records; provided however, the transferor shall continue to be jointly and severally responsible with the transferee for all obligations of the owner of the Unit, including assessment obligations, until the date upon which such notice is received by the Board and the administrative fee established by the Board is paid, notwithstanding the transfer of title.



ARTICLE XVIII CHANGES IN COMMON AREA

18.1. Condemnation. If any part of the Common Area shall be taken (or conveyed in lieu of and under threat of condemnation by the Board acting with the consent of: (i) at least 67% of the Class "A" votes in the Association, and (ii) the Declarant, as long as the Declarant owns any property subject to the Declaration or which may be made subject to the Declaration in accordance with Section 9.1) by any authority having the power of condemnation or eminent domain, each Owner shall be entitled to written notice of such taking or conveyance prior to disbursement of any condemnation award or proceeds from such conveyance. Such award or proceeds shall be payable to the Association to be disbursed as follows:

If the taking or conveyance involves a portion of the Common Area on which improvements have been constructed, the Association shall restore or replace such improvements on the remaining and included in the Common Area to the extent available, unless within 60 days after such taking: (i) the Declarant, so long as the Declarant owns any property subject to the Declaration or which may be made subject to the Declaration in accordance with Section 9.1, and (ii) at least 75% of the Class "A" votes of the Association shall otherwise agree. Any such construction shall be in accordance with plans approved by the Board. The provisions of Section 7.3(c) regarding funds for restoring improvements shall apply.

If the taking or conveyance does not involve any improvements on the Common Area, or if a decision is made not to repair or restore, or if net funds remain after any such restoration or replacement is complete, then such award or net funds shall be disbursed to the Association and used for such purposes as the Board shall determine.

- 18.2. Partition. Except as permitted in this Declaration, the Common Area shall remain undivided, and no Person shall bring any action partition of any portion of the Common Area without the written consent of all Owners and Mortgagees. This Section shall not prohibit the Board from acquiring and disposing of tangible personal property nor from acquiring and disposing of real property which may or may not be subject to this Declaration.
- 18.3. Transfer or Dedication of Common Area. The Association may dedicate portions of the Common Area to Seminole County, Florida, or to any other local, state, or federal governmental or quasi-governmental entity, subject to such approval as may be required by Sections 16.9 and 18.4.
- 18.4. Actions Requiring Owner Approval. If either the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development or the U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs is insuring or guaranteeing the Mortgage on any Unit, then the following actions shall require the prior approval of (i) Neighborhood Representatives representing not less than two thirds (2/3) of the total Class "A" votes in the Association, and (ii) the consent of the Class "B") Member; if any: merger, consolidation or dissolution of the Association; annexation of additional property; and dedication, conveyance or mortgaging of Common Area. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in Section

18.1 or this Section, the Association, acting through the Board, may grant easements over the Common Area for installation and maintenance of utilities and drainage facilities and for other purposes not inconsistent with the intended use of the Common Area, without the approval of the membership.

ARTICLE XIX AMENDMENT OF DECLARATION

By Declarant. In addition to specific amendment rights granted elsewhere in this Declaration, until termination of the Class "B" Control Period and subject to the requirements of Article XXVI if applicable, Declarant may unilaterally amend this Declaration provided that the amendment has no material adverse effect upon the right of any Owner. In addition, the Declarant may unilaterally amend this Declaration if such amendment is necessary (i) to bring any provision into compliance with any applicable governmental statute, rule, regulation, or judicial determination; (ii) to enable any reputable title insurance company to issue title insurance coverage on the Units; (iii) to enable any institutional or governmental lender, purchaser, insurer or guarantor of mortgage loans, including, for example, the Federal National Mortgage Association or Federal Home Loan Mortgage Corporation, to make, purchase, insure or guarantee mortgage loans on the Units; or (iv) to satisfy the requirements of any local, state or federal governmental agency; provided, any such amendment shall not adversely affect the title to any Unit unless the Owner shall consent in whiting.

19.2. By Members. Except as otherwise specifically provided above and elsewhere in this Declaration, this Declaration may be amended only by the affirmative vote or written consent, or any combination thereof, of: (i) at least 75% of the Class "A" votes in the Association, including 75% of the Class "A" votes held by Members other than the Declarant, and (ii) the consent of the Declarant, so long the Declarant owns any property subject to this Declaration or which may become subject to this Declaration in accordance with Section 9.1. In addition, the approval requirements set forth in Article XVI shall be met, if applicable.

Notwithstanding the above, the percentage of votes necessary to amend a specific clause shall not be less than the prescribed percentage of affirmative votes required for action to be taken under that clause.

19.3. Validity and Effective Date. No amendment may remove, revoke, or modify any right or privilege of the Declarant or the Class "B" Member without the written consent of the Declarant or the Class "B" Member, respectively (or the assignee of such right or privilege).

If an Owner consents to any amendment to this Declaration or the By-Laws, it will be conclusively presumed that such Owner has the authority to consent, and no contrary provision in any Mortgage or contract between the Owner and a third party will affect the validity of such amendment.

Any amendment shall become effective upon recording in the Official Records, unless a later effective date is specified in the amendment. Any procedural challenge to an amendment must be made within six months of its recordation or such amendment shall be presumed to have been validly adopted. In no event shall a change of conditions or circumstances operate to amend any provisions of this Declaration.

19.4. Exhibits. Exhibit "A" attached to this Declaration is incorporated by this reference and amendment of such exhibit shall be governed by this Article. Exhibit "B" is attached for informational purposes and may be amended as provided therein or in Article III of this Declaration.

WITNESSES:	DECLARANT:
Print Name: Sala Arram	The Sanctuary - Oviedo Limited Partnership, a Florida limited partnership
Print Name: Salahown Print Name: Melanussey	By: FL MSII/SEPII GP, L.C., a Florida limited liability company, General Partner
	By: Hearthstone, a California Corporation, Manager
	By: Name: Tracy T Consa Title: SVP-General Course
STATE OF CALIFORNIA	
and Easements of The Sanctua	at the foregoing Declaration of Covenants, Conditions Restrictions ry Homeowners Association was acknowledged before me this , 2001, by Intelligence as Series Vice President General Comporation, Manager of FL MSII/SEPIIGP, L.C., a Florida limited there of The Sanctuary Oviedo Limited Partnership, a Florida f said entity. Said person (check one) It is personally known to as identification.
ANGIE WONG COMM. # 1280183 SENOTARY PUBLIC-CALIFORNIS COMM. EXP. OCT. 13, 2014	NOTARY PUBLIC, STATE OF California Print Name: ANGIE WING
Comm	My Commission Expires: 128083 My Commission Expires: 19/13/2004

57

OR377731;2

JOINDER AND CONSENT TO DECLARATION OF HOMEOWNERS ASSOCIATION

River Oaks Master Property Owners Association, Inc., a Florida not-for-profit corporation, pursuant to and in accordance with Section 7 of the Master Declaration, hereby consents to the recording of this Declaration of The Sanctuary Homeowners Association.

WITNESSES		VER OAKS MASTEI	살 보통 시간 중요 살아지는 내는 아이들이 그리고 있다.
		NERS ASSOCIATIO	
Knew Engles Spallens	ву	Roy Gaiger	2
[print name]		President	
STATE OF FLORIDA			
COUNTY OF ORANGE			
My	Anster Prope	STATE OF FLOR	on, Inc., a Florida
OR377731;2	58		

EXHIBIT "A"

PARCEL A:

The Northwest 1/4 of the Northwest 1/4 of Section 20, Township 21 South, Range 32 East, and the North 1/2 of Section 19, Township 21 South, Range 32 East, lying North of the North right-of-way of State Road No. 419, LESS the Northwest 1/4 of the Northeast 1/4 of the Northeast 1/4 of said Section 19, and LESS the West 285.87 feet of the said North 1/2 of the said Section 19, and the Southwest 1/4 of Section 17, Township 21 South, Range 32 East, LESS the South 1/3 of the North 1/2 of the Southeast 1/4 of the Southwest 1/4 and LESS the South 1/2 of the Southeast 1/4 of the Southwest 134 and LESS the North 25.9 feet for road right of way; also the North 3/4 of the West 1/4 of the Southeast 1/4 of Section 17, Township 21 South, Range 32 East, LESS the South 1/3 of the Northwest 174 of the Southwest 1/4 of the Southeast 1/4 of the said Section 17, and LESS the North 25 feet and the East 25 feet for Willingham Road right-of-way and LESS the Southeast 5 acres described as follows: From the South 1/4 corner of Section 17, Township 21 South, Range 32 East, run North 0°45'03" West along the center of the said Section 876.84 feet to the North line of the South 1/3 of the Northwest 1/4 of the Southwest 1/4 of the Southeast 1/4 of the said Section 17, thence North 89°20'09 East along the North line 205.32 feet to the Point of Beginning; thence continue North 89°20'09 Fast 435.6 feet to the West right-of-way of Willingham Road; thence North 0°34'30" West along said right-of-way of Willingham Road, 500 feet; thence South 89°20'09" West 435.6 feet; thence South \$\tilde{9}24\forall 0" East 500 feet to the Point of Beginning, Also the Southeast 1/4 of Section 18, Township 21 South, Range 32 East, LESS the North 25 feet for Road Right-of-Way, also the Southwest 1/4 of Secretal 18, Township 21 South, Range 32 East, LESS the North 1/4 of the said Southwest 1/4 and LESS the South 1309.5 feet of the West 285.87 feet of the said Southwest 1/4.

PARCEL B:

The West 285.87 feet of the North 1/2 of Section 19, Township 21 South, Range 32 East, lying North of the North right-of-way of State Road #419; also the South 1309.50 feet of the West 285.87 feet of the Southwest 1/4 of Section 18, Township 21 South, Range 32 East, also the Southeast 1/4 of the Southeast 1/4 of Section 13, Township 21 South, Range 31 East, lying Southeasterly of the Southeast right-of-way of Willingham Road and the Northeast 1/4 of the Southeast 1/4 of Section 13, Township 21 South, Range 31 East, lying Southeasterly of the Southeast right-of-way of Willingham Road; LESS a parcel described as follows. From the East 1/4 corner of the said Section 13, run South 89°42'30" West 60.76 feet; thence South 43°16'25" West, along the center line of Willingham Road 943.21 feet; thence South 46°43'35" East 25.0 feet to the Point of Beginning on the Southeasterly right-of-way of Willingham Road; thence continue South 46°43'35" East 300.0 feet; thence South 43°16'25" West, 300.0 feet; thence North 46°43'35" West 300.0 feet; thence North 43°16'25" East 300.0 feet; thence North 43°16'25" East 300.0 feet to the Point of Beginning.

OR341807;1

PARCEL C:

From the Southeast corner of Section 13, Township 21 South, Range 31 East, in Seminole County, Florida, run North 1619.2 feet, and West 1041.9 feet to Easterly right-of-way of Willingham Road and Point of Beginning; run thence North 45°33' East along said Easterly right-of-way 300 feet; thence South 44°27' East 300 feet; thence South 45°33' West 300 feet; thence North 44°27' West 300 feet to the Point of Beginning. Reserving the Northwesterly 8 feet of said description for widening of Willingham Road right-of-way as recorded in Public Records of Seminole County, Florida.

PARCEL D

The Northwest 1/4 of the Northeast 1/4 of the Northeast 1/4 of Section 19, Township 21 South, Range 32 East. All bying and being situate in Seminole County, Florida.

LESS AND EXCEPT THE FOLLOWING THREE (3) PARCELS:

Parcel 1 - River Oaks School Site

A TRACT OF LAND LYING IN SECTION 19, TOWNSHIP 21 SOUTH, RANGE 32 EAST, DESCRIBED AS FOLLOWS:

COMMENCE AT THE NORTHWEST CORNER OF SAID SECTION 19 FOR A POINT OF REFERENCE; THENCERUN SOUTH 00°50'11" EAST, ALONG THE WEST LINE OF THE NORTHWEST QUARTER OF SAID SECTION 19, A DISTANCE OF 837.22 FEET TO AROINT ON THE NORTHERLY RIGHT-OF-WAY LINE OF STATE ROAD #419 (KOAD NO. 203) PER STATE OF FLORIDA STATE ROAD DEPARTMENT RIGHT OF-WAY MAP, SECTION 7707, F.A. NO. 5436, DATED MAY 7, 1941; THENCE RUN SOUTH 73°05'55" EAST, ALONG SAID NORTHERLY RIGHT-OF-WAY-LINE, 1810.18 FEET; THENCE, DEPARTING SAID NORTHERLY REGHT OF WAY LINE, RUN NORTH 16°54'05" EAST, 85.00 FEET TO THE POTATIOF BEGINNING; THENCE RUN NORTH 16°54'05" EAST, 652.51 FEET TO A POINT ON A CURVE CONCAVE NORTHERLY; THENCE RUN EASTERLY, ALONG, SAID CURVE, HAVING A RADIUS LENGTH OF 780.00 FEET, A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 20°21'52", AN ARC LENGTH OF 277.23 FEET, A CHORD LENGTH OF 275.78 FEET AND A CHORD BEARING OF SOUTH 88°43'42" EAST TO THE POINT OF TANGENCY; THENCE RUN NORTH 81°05'22" EAST 548.57 FEET TO THE POINT OF CURVATURE OF A CURVE CONCAVE MORTHWESTERLY; THENCE RUN NORTHEASTERLY, ALONG SAID CORVE, HAVING A

Parcel 2 - FIRE STATION

A TRACT OF LAND LYING IN SECTION 19, TOWNSHIP 21 SOUTH, RANGE 32 EAST, DESCRIBED AS FOLLOWS:

COMMENCE AT THE NORTHWEST CORNER OF SAID SECTION 19 FOR A POINT OF REFERENCE; THENCE RUN SOUTH 00°50'11" EAST, ALONG THE WEST LINE OF THE NORTHWEST QUARTER OF SAID SECTION 19, A DISTANCE OF 837.22 FEET TO A POINT ON THE NORTHERLY RIGHT-OF-WAY LINE OF STATE ROAD #419 (ROAD NO. 203) PER STATE OF FLORIDA STATE ROAD DEPARTMENT RIGHT-OF-WAY MAP, SECTION 7707, F.A. NO. 5436, DATED MAY 7, 1941; THENCE RUN SOUTH 73°05'55" EAST, ALONG SAID NORTHERLY RIGHT-OF-WAY LINE, 322.81 FEET; THENCE DEPARTING SAID NORTHERLY RIGHT-OF-WAY LINE, RUN NORTH 16°54'05" EAST, 200.00 FEET TO THE POINT OF BEGINNING; THENCE RUN NORTH 16°54'05" EAST, 565.00 FEET; THENCE RUN NORTH 73°05'55" EAST, 200.00 FEET; THENCE RUN SOUTH 73°05'55" EAST, 200.00 FEET; THENCE RUN NORTH 73°05'55" WEST, 200.00 FEET TO THE POINT OF BEGINNING.

Parcel 3 - COMMERCIAL TRACT

A TRACTOOF LAND LYING IN SECTION 19, TOWNSHIP 21 SOUTH, RANGE 32 EAST, DESCRIBED AS FOLLOWS:

COMMENCE AT THE NORTHWEST CORNER OF SAID SECTION 19 FOR A POINT OF REFERENCE; THENCE RUN SOUTH 00°50'11" EAST, ALONG THE WEST LINE OF THE NORTHWEST QUARTER OF SAID SECTION (19, A DISTANCE OF 837.22 FEET TO A POINT ON THE NORTHERLY RIGHT-OF-WAY LINE OF STATE ROAD #419 (ROAD NO. 203) PER STATE OF FLORIDA STATE ROAD DEPARTMENT RIGHT-OF-WAY MAP, SECTION 7707, F.A. NO. 5436, DATED MAY 7, 1947 THENCE RUN SOUTH, 73°05'55" EAST, ALONG SAID NORTHERLY) RIGHT-OF-WAY LINE, 1354.25 FEET; THENCE, DEPARTING SAID MORTHERLY RIGHT-OF-WAY LINE, RUN NORTH 16°54'05" EAST 85.00 FEET TO THE POINT OF BEGINNING; THENCE RUN NORTH 16°54'05" EAST, 316.56 FEET TO THE POINT OF CURVATURE OF A CURVE CONCAVE SOUTHEASTERLY; THENCE RUN NORTHEASTERLY, ALONG SAID CURVE, HAVING A RADIUS LENGTH OF 325,00 FEET, A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 85°40'56", AN ARC LENGTH OF 486.02 FEET, A CHORD LENGTH OF 441.98 FEET AND A CHORD BEARING OF NORTH 59°44'33" EAST TO THE POINT OF TANGENCY, THENCE RUN SOUTH 77°24'59" EAST, 140.33 FEET TO THE POINT OF CURVATURE OF A CURVE CONCAVE NORTHERLY; THENCE RUN EASTERLY, ALONG SAID CURVE, HAVING A RADIUS LENGTH OF 780.00 FEET, A CENTRAL ANGLE OF OT 17", AN ARC LENGTH OF 15.38, A CHORD LENGTH OF 15 38 FEET AND A CHORD BEARING OF SOUTH 77°58'52" EAST; THENCE RUN SOUTH 16°54'05" WEST, NON-RADIAL TO SAID CURVE (852.51 FEET; THENCE RUN NORTH 73°05'55" WEST, 455.79 FEET TO THE POINT OF BEGINNING.

EXHIBIT "B" (Revised and adopted June 2008)

Use Restrictions

The following restrictions shall apply to the Properties until such time as they are amended, modified, repealed or limited pursuant to Article III of this Declaration.

1. Animals and Pets.

No horses, cattle, swine, goats, poultry, fowl, or any other animals not commonly considered household pets shall be kept on the Properties. Rabbits may be kept as household pets as long as the number does not exceed three (3) on any Unit. The Association may, from time to time, publish and impose reasonable regulations setting forth the type and number of animals that may be kept on the Properties.

Under no circumstances shall any commercial or business enterprises involving the use, care or treatment of animals be conducted on the properties without the express prior written consent of the board. No breeding for commercial or business enterprises is allowed for any animals.

All pets shall be kept on a leash when not on the pet owner's lot or unit or on a designated area for such pets and no pet shall be allowed to roam unattended. No pets are permitted in Common Area parks, with the exception of designated dog parks. Residents must pay a use fee and agree to be bound by dog park rules approved by the Board of Directors in order to use the dog park. All residents must clean up after their pets.

2. Boats.

Boats are not permitted in Common Area lakes.

No boats shall be parked or stored on the Common Areas or on any portion of a Unit which is visible from any of the Common Area or from any road or other Unit within the Properties unless a permit for such boat has been issued by the Association. The responsibility and liability for the boat, its security and insurance is the responsibility of the boat owner.

A boat may be parked temporarily (not to exceed eighteen (18) hours) in the owner's driveway for the purpose of loading and unloading, provided that the owner has given prior notice to the Association Manager.

3. Temporary and Accessory Structures.

No tents, trailers, shacks, tanks, or temporary or accessory buildings or structures shall be erected or permitted to remain on the Properties except as may be approved pursuant to Article IV; however, the foregoing shall not restrict or prevent the construction and maintenance of temporary sales models and such other temporary facilities as are essential to the development, construction and sales of the housing facilities created, provided that such

are in compliance with appropriate governmental requirements applicable thereto. No fence or accessory structure shall be located within the corner lot street setback.

4. <u>Business Use</u>.

Except where indicated on the Master Plan (as amended from time to time), no trade or business may be conducted or carried on upon the Properties or in any building or other structure erected thereon, except that an Owner or occupant residing in a Unit may conduct business activities within the Unit so long as: (a) the existence or operation of the business activity is not apparent or detectable by sight, sound or smell from outside the Unit; (b) the business activity conforms to all zoning requirements for the Properties; (c) the business activity does not involve persons coming onto the Properties who do not reside in the Properties or door-to-door solicitation of residents of the Properties; and (d) the business activity is consistent with the residential character of the Properties and does not constitute a nuisance, or a hazardous or offensive use, or threaten the security or safety of other residents of the Properties, as may be determined in the sole discretion of the Board.

The terms "business" and "trade", as used in this provision, shall be construed to have their ordinary, generally accepted meanings, and shall include, without limitation, any occupation, work or activity undertaken on an ongoing basis which involves the provision of goods or services to persons other than the provider's family and for which the provider receives a fee, compensation, or other form of consideration, regardless of whether: (i) such activity is engaged in full or part time; (ii) such activity is intended to or does generate a profit; or (iii) a license is required therefore. Notwithstanding the above, the leasing of a Unit shall not be considered a trade or business within the meaning of this section. This section shall not apply to any activity conducted by the Declarant with respect to its development and sale of the Properties or its use of any Units which it owns within the Properties, including the operation of a timeshare or similar program, nor shall it apply to activities of Builders with respect to construction and sale of Units which they own, subject to such restrictions as Declarant may impose.

5. <u>Clothes Drying.</u>

No portion of the Properties shall be used as a drying or hanging area for laundry of any kind.

6. Conservation Areas.

Conservation areas may be located throughout the Properties. No person shall clear, landscape, dump any thing into, or disturb in any way, the area outside the boundaries of their Unit.

7. Limited Access.

Neighborhoods with entry gates limiting access to the properties within such Neighborhoods shall not open their gates for "open houses," garage sales, yard sales, or similar activities

except with the prior approval of the Association's Board of Directors, which may be granted or withheld in the Board's reasonable discretion.

8. <u>Golf</u>.

Chipping or hitting golf balls on Association property is prohibited.

9. Holiday Decorations.

Outdoor holiday decorations may be displayed no more than thirty (30) days before the respective holiday and must be removed within twenty (20) days after the respective holiday.

10. House Numbers.

All houses shall have the assigned house numbers properly displayed. The numbers shall conform to such size and color requirements as may be specified by the Architectural Guidelines.

11. <u>Lakes/Ponds</u>.

The use of all lakes and waterbodies owned by the Association within the Properties shall be subject to such rules and regulations as the Board may adopt from time to time. No swimming is allowed in such lakes and waterways except in case of an emergency. No fishing is allowed in lakes with fountains.

12. <u>Mail Delivery</u>.

No mailbox or paper box or other receptacles of any kind for use in the delivery of mail or newspapers or magazines or similar materials shall be erected on any residential Unit unless and until the size, location, design and type of material for such boxes or receptacles shall have been approved by the ARC. If and when the United States Postal Service and the newspaper or newspapers providing delivery services to the Properties shall indicate a willingness to make delivery to wall receptacles attached to residences, each Owner, upon the request of the ARC, shall replace the boxes and receptacles previously employed for such purposes with wall receptacles attached to the residence.

13. Pipes.

No water pipe, gas pipe, sewer pipe, drainage pipe or storage tank (other than propane tanks approved pursuant to Article IV) shall be installed or maintained on the Properties above the surface of the ground, except hoses and movable pipes used for irrigation purposes or water treatment systems and for pools and spas. No portion of the Properties shall be used for the purpose of boring, mining, quarrying, exploring for or removing oil or other hydrocarbons, minerals, gravel or earth; provided, nothing herein shall prohibit or restrict removal of fill or earth materials in the course of development and construction with the Properties or in the course of constructing or creating approved drainage structures (including lakes) or landscaped berms.

14. Pollutants.

No person shall discharge any pollutant, hazardous waste or toxic material onto the ground or into drainage structures, lakes, ponds or surface waters within the Properties. In the event of any such discharge, the person responsible for such discharge shall be liable for all cleanup and cost incurred in connection therewith.

15. <u>Recreation Parking Lots.</u>

Vehicles are only allowed to park in the Common Area parking lots during normal park hours, except as otherwise approved by permit from the Board or Association manager (e.g., for a special event, private party, etc.).

16. Toy Basketball Poles.

Toy basketball poles are defined as "'portable basketball goals' commonly constructed with a clear acrylic (Plexiglas or similar substance) backboard mounted on a black pole and supported by a weighted stand that can incorporate wheels for improved portability." The Owner of a Unit may locate such a portable basketball goal on the driveway of a Unit only (a) if its design meets the definition provided in this Section and in the Association's "Community Development Standards, Section III, Design Standards," and (b) after proper application to and approval by the ARC of the portable goal's design, location, and landscape buffers if such buffers are deemed appropriate by the ARC. As with any other exterior Unit feature, portable goals are subject to Sanctuary standards of appearance and upkeep as set forth in Section 27 of this Exhibit "B," and other Governing Documents. In the interest of safety, portable goals should not be placed on Sanctuary streets. Portable goals left unattended on Sanctuary streets may be subject to removal without notice.

17. Rental/Leasing.

"Leasing," for purposes of this section, is defined as regular, exclusive occupancy of a Unit by any person, other than the Owner for which the Owner receives any consideration or benefit, including, but not limited to, a fee, service, gratuity, or emolument. All leases shall be in writing and shall specify that the tenant is subject to all provisions of the Governing Documents and a failure to comply with any provision of the Governing Documents shall constitute a default under the rental or lease agreement. Notice of any lease, together with such additional information as may be required by the Board, shall be given to the Board by the Unit Owner within ten (10) days of execution of the lease. The Owner must make available to the lessee copies of the Governing Documents. To maintain the character of the single-family, low-density residential qualities of the Sanctuary as contemplated in Section 3.4(c) of the Declaration and further in Section 4.3 of the City of Oviedo's Land Development Code, no Unit may be leased to other than a Single Family, defined for the purposes of this Section as "one or more persons related by blood, adoption, or marriage, living and cooking together as a single housekeeping unit, as distinguished from a group occupying a boarding house, lodging house, hotel or motel, or fraternity or sorority. A number of persons not exceeding two (2) living and cooking together as a single

housekeeping unit though not related by blood, adoption, or marriage shall be deemed to constitute a family."

The leasing of Units for less than seven (7) says is prohibited. Currently, Seminole County has certain restrictions on the leasing of houses for periods less than thirty (30) days. If any resident has a complaint regarding the renting of homes for less than thirty (30) days, they should call Seminole County Zoning.

18. <u>Stormwater and Drainage</u>.

The City of Oviedo has required Declarant to install a storm water drainage and retention system within the boundaries of the Properties. No structure, fence or landscaping that interferes with the flow or retention of storm water shall be permitted, and no refuse shall be placed upon or allowed to remain on any part of any Unit within any easement area for storm water drainage. Retention areas, including drainage swales or retention ponds, shall not be filled or otherwise changed so as to alter or block the flow or the quantity of water.

Owners of Units within which any easement for storm water drainage or retention lines are located shall be responsible for the maintenance of such areas to permit the flow and retention of water in accordance with the storm water drainage and retention system plan required and approved by Seminole County. If any Owner shall fail to comply with any part or all of the restrictions contained in this Section, the Association shall notify the Owner in writing, shall have the right to correct such failure to comply herewith, and to assess and collect the cost thereof and shall have a lien upon the Unit upon which the work was performed.

19. Grading.

No person shall alter the grading plan for the Properties established by Declarant without the prior written approval in accordance with Article IV of the Declaration.

20. Timeshare.

No Unit shall be owned or used in multiple or time share ownership requiring registration pursuant to the provisions of the Florida Statutes, as amended from time to time, unless approved in writing by the Association Board of Directors.

21. <u>Trash Removal.</u>

No lumber, metals, bulk materials, refuse or trash shall be kept, stored, or allowed to accumulate on the Properties except building materials during the course of construction of any approved structure and household trash or garbage between regular pickups. If trash or other refuse is to be disposed of by being picked up and carried away on a regular and recurring basis, containers may be placed in the open after sunset on the night before any day that a pick-up is to be made at such place as will be accessible to persons making such pick-up. Trash containers must be removed from view by dawn of the day following collection. Such containers shall be stored in garages, behind side yard walls, or on rear porches so that

they cannot be seen from surrounding property. All Owners shall comply with such architectural guidelines as may be adopted pursuant to Article IV of the Declaration relating to the size, shape, color and type of containers permitted and the manner of storage of the same.

If trash is stored outside of the house, it must be stored in containers with secured lids on them. When trash is put curbside on trash pick-up days, trash must be placed in secured bags or in trash containers with secured lids on them, except in the case of yard waste which shall be handled in accordance with Seminole County requirements.

No person shall dispose of any type of refuse, bio-degradable or non-bio-degradable, under any circumstance, on Common Area, except in containers designated for such purpose.

22. Vehicles.

The Board or a Neighborhood Association/Committee may from time to time promulgate rules which restrict, limit or prohibit the use of any driveway or parking area which may be in front of, adjacent to or part of any Unit as a parking place for personal passenger vehicles, commercial vehicles, trailers, recreational vehicles, self-propelled motor homes, motorcycles and boats. Such rules, if and when promulgated, shall have the same force and effect as if promulgated and initially made a part of this Declaration. Overnight parking or storage of commercial vehicles is prohibited. No vehicle shall be parked on any lawn, landscaped portion of the Common Area, roadway or other portion of the Properties which is not specifically designed and intended for the parking of vehicles.

No unregistered or inoperable motor vehicle or trailer of any kind may be disassembled, serviced or repaired on the Properties in such a manner as to be visible from any point on adjacent property or the street, except in the case of an emergency breakdown. The foregoing shall not prohibit the changing of flat tires, checking or changing of oil or other maintenance checks.

In order to promote a more aesthetic streetscape and safer vehicle access, on-street parking is prohibited except that short-term visitor parking on roadways is permitted for up to six hours. Otherwise, vehicles of residents and their guests are to be parked in garages and driveways. No vehicles with commercial lettering are allowed to be parked in any areas other than garages except for short-term delivery. Exceptions to the provisions of this section may be granted by the Board in its sole discretion.

No "Prohibited Vehicle" shall be parked or stored on any of the Common Areas or on any portion of a Unit which is visible from any of the Common Areas or from any road or other Unit within the Properties. For purposes of this section a "Prohibited Vehicle" is:

- (1) Any vehicle longer than 21 feet or higher than 8 feet.
- (2) Any commercial vehicle (i.e., a vehicle not designed and used for normal personal/family transportation).

- (3) Any vehicle bearing commercial lettering, graphics, or other commercial insignia, except if such lettering is completely covered with magnetic material (or other type coverings intended for outdoor use). The covering material must be the same color as the vehicle, except as the Board may otherwise permit by resolution from time to time.
- (4) Recreational vehicles, including campers, mobile and motor homes, all-terrain vehicles and dune buggies.
 - (5) Trailers of any type.
 - (6) Boats
- (7) Derelict Vehicles, including vehicles with no current license plate, or vehicles incapable of self-propulsion.

Notwithstanding the above, any commercial or public service vehicle present in the Properties while performing services for on behalf of Owners or residents of the Properties shall not be considered a "Prohibited Vehicle."

All motorized vehicles, including all-terrain vehicles, motorcycles, go-carts, and similar vehicles are prohibited from entering onto any Common Areas, including parks, bike paths and walkways.

Recreational Vehicles, Boats, & Trailers – Temporary parking of recreational vehicles, boats and trailers in the driveway of a Unit is permitted for up to eighteen (18) hours for the purpose of loading or unloading, provided that the Owner has given prior notice to the Association's manager.

Commercial vehicles that are less than eight (8) feet high and shorter than twenty-one (21) feet long may be parked in the driveway of the driver who resides in the Properties for short periods of time during such hours as may be specified by rules which the Board adopts. The commercial lettering does not have to be covered during these exempt times.

23. Exterior Items, Structures and Antennae.

No construction, erection, placement, or modification of any thing, permanently or temporarily, on the outside portions of the Unit, whether such portion is improved or unimproved, shall take place except in strict compliance with the provisions of Article IV of the Declaration, the Architectural Guidelines, and this Exhibit "B." This shall include, without limitation, signs, basketball hoops, swing sets and similar sports and play equipment; clotheslines; garbage cans; woodpiles; swimming pools; storage sheds and other structures; hedges, walls, dog runs, animal pens, or fences of any kind; and satellite dishes and antennas, except that:

(a) an antenna designed to receive direct broadcast satellite services, including direct-to-home satellite service, that is one meter or less in diameter;

- (b) an antenna designed to receive video programming services via multipoint distribution services, including multichannel multipoint distribution services, instructional television fixed services, and local multipoint distribution services, that is one meter or less in diameter or diagonal measurement; or
 - (c) an antenna that is designed to receive television broadcast signals;

(collectively, "Permitted Antennas") shall be permitted on Units, subject to such reasonable requirements as to location and screening as may be set forth in the Architectural Guidelines, consistent with applicable law, in order to minimize obtrusiveness as viewed from streets and adjacent property. The Association shall have the right, without obligation, to erect an aerial, satellite dish, or other apparatus for a master antenna, cable or other communication system for the benefit of all or a portion of the Properties, should any master system or systems be utilized by the Association and require such exterior apparatus.

24. Cable or Other Television Service and Security Monitoring Systems.

The Association shall have the right to install, or enter into contracts for the installation of a cable or similar television system providing cablevision entertainment to the Units ("Cable Service") and security monitoring systems for the units ("Security Service"). Any agreement for such Cable Service and Security Service entered into by the Association may provide that basic services shall be mandatory for all Units. In connection with the installation, maintenance and operation of such Systems, the Association_reserves access, installation and service easements over, across and under all of the Properties as necessary to provide such Services to all Units; provided, however, such easements shall be reasonable located by the Association so as to not unreasonably impair the value or use of any Unit.

25. Nuisance.

Nothing shall be done within the Properties which is illegal, which constitutes a public or private nuisance, or which, in the Board's judgment, is noxious, unsightly, unpleasant, or of such a nature as to constitute a safety hazard to persons outside the Unit or as to unreasonably interfere with the quiet use and enjoyment of the Properties by others.

26. Docks.

No Owner or occupant shall be permitted to erect a dock on or adjacent to Common Area water bodies. The association may erect a dock on Common Area water bodies and the Board may permit a Neighborhood Association to erect a dock on or adjacent to Common Area water bodies if approved pursuant to Article IV.

27. <u>Building Repair</u>.

No Owner shall permit the structures on such Owner's Unit to fall into a state of disrepair and no Neighborhood Association shall permit structures for which it has maintenance responsibility under this Declaration, any Supplemental Declaration, or any other applicable covenants to fall into a state of disrepair. The Owner or Neighborhood Association

responsible for maintenance of any structure shall ensure that all painted, stained or sealed surfaces are cleaned and repainted, retained or resealed on a regular basis as needed to maintain an attractive finished appearance.

28. Garages.

No garage may be used for living space.